Pilot Outpatient Assessment of a Fully Closed-Loop Dual-Hormone (Insulin and Pramlintide) Artificial Pancreas System

Madison Odabassian

Biological and Biomedical Engineering, McGill University, Montreal August 2024

A thesis submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of Master of Engineering

© Madison Odabassian 2024

Table of Contents

List of Figures	1
List of Tables	1
List of Abbreviations	11
Abstract	111
Résumé	V
Acknowledgements	VII
Contributions to the Thesis	VIII
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Diabetes Mellitus	1
1.2 Objective and Hypothesis 1.2.1 Objective 1.2.2 Hypothesis	1 1 2
1.3 Thesis Outline	2
Chapter 2: Review	4
2.1 Physiology of Normal Glucose Control	4
2.2 Pathophysiology of Diabetes	5
2.3 Genetic Basis of Type 1 Diabetes	7
2.4 Diagnosis of Type 1 Diabetes	7
2.5 Complications 2.5.1 Complications – Acute 2.5.2 Complications – Chronic	8 8 9
2.6 Measures of Glycemic Control in Diabetes	11
2.7 Insulin 2.7.1 New Insulin Technology	12 14
2.8 Carbohydrate Counting	15
2.9 Intensive Insulin Therapy for Type 1 Diabetes	16
2.10 Multiple Daily Injection Therapy	17
2.11 Continuous Subcutaneous Insulin Infusion	18
2.12 Continuous Glucose Monitoring	20
2.13 Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery 2.13.1 Low Glucose Suspend and Predictive Low Glucose Suspend 2.13.2 Hybrid Closed-Loop System 2.13.3 Fully Closed-Loop Systems	22 23 24 26
2.14 Current Available Closed Loop Systems (Canada)	26

2.15 Adjunctive Therapies	28
2.15.1 Bigaunides (Metformin)	29
2.15.2 Glucagon-like Peptide-1 Receptor Agonists	29
2.15.3 Sodium-Glucose Cotransporter 2 Inhibitors	30
2.15.4 Pramlintide	31
2.16 Exercise and Diet	32
Chapter 3: Outpatient Assessment of a Fully Closed-Loop Insulin and Pramlintide Artificial	
Pancreas System	35
3.1 Preface to Manuscript	35
3.2 Manuscript	36
Chapter 4: Discussion	57
4.1 Research in Context	57
4.2 Barriers to Fully Closed-Loop Adoption	59
4.3 Current Strategies to Increase Safety and Efficacy of Closed-Loop Systems	61
Chapter 5: Conclusion	64
References	66

List of Figures

Figure 1: Glucose Regulation Under Healthy Conditions ⁹	5
Figure 2: Effect of Insulin on Selected Organs and Proteins ⁹	5
Figure 3: Chronic Complications in Diabetes	10
Figure 4: Insulin Pump and Contents	19
Figure 5: Commonly Used Insulin Pumps Available in Canada ^{51,52,53,54}	20
Figure 6: Common Continuous Glucose Monitors Used in Canada and Their Newer Versions	
(To Be Released) ^{57,58,59}	20
Figure 7: Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery System	22
Figure 8: Select Target Organs Involved in Glucose Regulation	28
Figure 9: Study Design	39

List of Tables

Table 1: Conventional Injectable Insulin Subtypes and Properties. ^{36,35,34}	14
Table 2: Participant Recruitment Scheme	51
Table 3: Overall Glycemic Outcomes	52
Table 4: Insulin Dosing Algorithm	53

List of Abbreviations

AMP: Adenosine monophosphate HbA1c: Hemoglobin A1c or glycated hemoglobin GADAs: Glutamic acid decarboxylase autoantibodies ICAs: Islet cell autoantibodies LADA: Late autoimmune diabetes in adults HAAF: Hypoglycemia-associated autonomic failure USA: United States of America GLP: Glucagon-like peptide SGLT2i: Sodium-glucose linked transporter 2 inhibitors IQR: Interquartile range

SD: Standard deviation

Abstract

Type 1 diabetes is an autoimmune disease characterized by the destruction of pancreatic beta cells. The only current treatment is lifelong intensive insulin replacement therapy. Technological advances in the last few decades have allowed for increases in treatment satisfaction and efficacy in the spheres of both multiple daily injection therapy and continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion therapy. However, all current methods require carbohydrate counting, a widespread prandial bolus management technique, that is both tedious and error-prone and contributes to disease burden. Despite the advance, most pediatric and adult populations living with type 1 diabetes fail to reach glycemic targets, particularly of HbA1c < 7.0%. Closed-loop systems, also called artificial pancreas systems, have improved glycemic outcomes. However, they have not permitted optimal glycemic control and present a management burden, still requiring carbohydrate counting.

This thesis aimed to test a fully automated (meaning it requires no carbohydrate counting) dual-hormone artificial pancreas system in an outpatient setting using two different insulin types, insulin aspart and a faster insulin aspart (Fiasp), paired with pramlintide each at two different ratios: 8 µg pramlintide/U insulin and 10 µg pramlintide/U insulin. The outpatient pilot trial consisted of 12 participants (7 females, age 39.5 (15.1) years, HbA1c 7.34% (0.64)) with five, 14-hour interventions (1 control, 2 faster aspart, 2 insulin aspart). The primary outcome investigated was time spent in the target glucose range (3.9-10.0 mmol/L). In the control intervention, median time in range was 78.6 % [65.3-92.9], comparable to the faster aspart and pramlintide with 8 µg/U 76.19% ([64.6-86.9], p=0.31) and 10 µg/U 78.79% ([68.8-86.0], p=0.09) interventions, as well as the aspart and pramlintide intervention with 10 µg/U, 77.4% ([72.09-82.74], p=0.23). The time in range was lowest for the aspart and pramlintide

intervention with 8 g/U, 65.88% ([59.9-83.6], p=0.74). These results are a preliminary demonstration of the feasibility of a fully closed-loop dual-hormone artificial pancreas system. However, larger and longer studies are needed to demonstrate efficacy.

Résumé

Le diabète de type 1 est une maladie auto-immune caractérisée par la destruction des cellules bêta du pancréas. Le seul traitement pour le diabète de type 1 est l'insulinothérapie intensive à vie. Les progrès technologiques réalisés au cours des dernières décennies ont permis d'améliorer la satisfaction et l'efficacité du traitement, tant dans le domaine de la thérapie par injections quotidiennes multiples que dans celui de la thérapie par perfusion sous-cutanée continue d'insuline. En outre, le comptage des glucides, une technique répandue de gestion des bolus prandiaux, est un processus fastidieux et fait sujet aux erreurs, qui contribue au fardeau élevé de la maladie. Cependant, la plupart des enfants et des adultes atteints du diabète de type 1 ne réussissent pas à atteindre les objectifs glycémiques, en particulier une HbA1c < 7.0 %. Les systèmes en boucle fermée, également appelés pancréas artificiels, ont montré une amélioration des résultats glycémiques, mais ils n'ont pas permis un contrôle optimal de la glycémie et représentent un fardeau de gestion, nécessitant un comptage des glucides.

L'objectif de cette thèse était de tester un système de pancréas artificiel à double hormone entièrement automatisé dans un cadre ambulatoire en utilisant deux types d'insuline différents, l'insuline asparte et l'insuline asparte plus rapide, chacun à deux ratios différents: $8 \ \mu g/U$ et 10 $\mu g/U$. L'essai pilote ambulatoire comprenait 12 participants (7 femmes, âge 39,5 (15,1) ans, HbA1c 7,34% (0,64) avec 5 interventions de 14 heures (1 contrôle, 2 insuline a action rapide, 2 insuline aspart). Le principal résultat étudié était le temps passé dans l'intervalle glycémique cible (3,9-10,0 mmol/L). Dans l'intervention de contrôle, le temps médian passé dans l'intervalle était de 78,6% [65,3-92,9], comparable à l'aspart et au pramlintide plus rapides avec 8 $\mu g/U$ 76,19% ([64,6-86,9], p=0,31) et 10 $\mu g/U$ 78,79% ([68,8-86,0], p=0,31). 31) et 10 $\mu g/U$ 78,79% ([68,8-86,0], p=0,09), ainsi que l'intervention aspart et pramlintide avec 10 $\mu g/U$, 77,4% ([72,0982,74], p=0,23). Le temps dans l'intervalle était le plus minime pour l'intervention aspart et pramlintide avec 8 g/U, 65,88% ([59,9-83,6], p=0,74).

Acknowledgements

Foremost, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Ahmad Haidar. Thank you for your unwavering support in the last four years as you mentored and guided me from an undergraduate research project to my second year of medical school. I am grateful for the opportunities you gave me, and I am privileged to have had the chance to work with and learn from you. The time I spent under your supervision has exceeded all my expectations.

Dr. Tsoukas, thank you for your support and mentorship throughout the project, both have been invaluable. Thank you Dr. Pasqua, for your support and diligence with the project.

Elisa, I could not have come this far without your endless help and support. I will be forever grateful to you. Elisa, Alexia, Alessandra, Melissa, Joanna, and Nikita, thank you for filling every workday with friendship and memories; I will miss working alongside you inspirational women.

Mom, Dad, and Mel thank you for always supporting me and weathering the storm with me. I love you with all my heart, and I would not be who I am or where I am today without you. Mel, I cannot wait for the next step of our careers, we will continue to do great things together.

William, thank you for always standing by my side, encouraging me to pursue my goals, and inspiring me to become a better person. I love you and I look forward to a lifetime of adventures by your side. Amanda, Geneva, and Janna thank you for being there for me and allowing me to take meaningful pauses. I would not have survived the journey without you three.

To the participants in our research study, thank you for your participation and selfless dedication; I hope to have made you proud. Thank you to our funding agency, the Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation, for supporting this project and many others.

Contributions to the Thesis

My contributions to this thesis were the design and conduct of the trial, the submission to the REB and Health Canada, and the creation of all study documentation, including the protocol and informed consent form. I managed all participant coordination for the first eight participants and had help for the final four. I recruited participants, coordinated daily logistics including managing medication and coordinating staff, analyzed the data, wrote the manuscript, communicated with regulatory bodies, and closed the study.

Dr Michael A. Tsoukas, second author and principal investigator, contributed to the study's design, supervision, and conduct, admitting, and following participants for the duration of the study. Melissa-Rosina Pasqua also contributed to the supervision, and conduct, admitting, and following of participants. Elisa Cohen helped design and conduct the studies. Joanna Rutkowski helped with algorithm design, data generation and analysis, and technical setup. Dr Ahmad Haidar developed the novel algorithm, investigated, and oversaw the study's design and conduct, and helped with the revision of this thesis. The manuscript is to-be-submitted, and we are submitting it to be published in the journal of Diabetes Technology and Therapeutics.

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Diabetes Mellitus

Diabetes Mellitus is a disease of metabolic processes which results in elevated blood glucose levels, termed hyperglycemia. The disease encompasses type 1 and type 2 diabetes as well as maturity-onset diabetes of the young, gestational diabetes, neonatal diabetes and diabetes due to secondary causes such as endocrinopathies and steroid use, among others.¹

The International Diabetes Federation indicated that diabetes is a leading global health emergency as of 2021.² In Canada, diabetes is becoming increasingly prevalent, with an estimated prevalence of 9.4% of the population living with diagnosed diabetes, 22.5% of whom met the diagnostic criteria but were unaware of it, and 6.3% of the population with prediabetes.³ Globally, diabetes mellitus has a high disease burden, with 1 in 11 adults having diabetes mellitus, 90% of whom have type 2 diabetes.¹ Worldwide, over nine million people are living with type 1 diabetes.⁴

The onset of diabetes varies by type. Type 1 diabetes generally presents earlier in life, with peaks of diagnosis from 4-6 and from 10-14 years old.¹ In contrast, type 2 diabetes presents later in life due to the considerable influence of lifestyle in developing the disease.¹

1.2 Objective and Hypothesis

1.2.1 Objective

As discussed above, individuals living with type 1 diabetes require intensive insulin therapy. The management of type 1 diabetes requires careful prevention of hypoglycemia, mitigation of hyperglycemia, and burdensome carbohydrate counting for every meal. Innovations in the field, as discussed, have allowed management to be simplified. However, the management burden of the disease remains immense with the continued need for carbohydrate counting. The McGill Diabetes Technology Lab has conducted numerous trials in attempts to alleviate carbohydrate counting, leveraging various strategies including simple meal announcement, and an inpatient fully closed-loop system.^{5,6} The project in this thesis aimed to test the efficacy of a fully-closed loop insulin and pramlintide system in its ability to mitigate carbohydrate counting.

The interventions were as follows:

- Faster aspart alone in a hybrid closed-loop system with carbohydrate counting
- Faster aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at an 8µg/U ratio
- Faster aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at a 10µg/U ratio
- Insulin aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at an 8µg/U ratio
- Insulin aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at a 10μ g/U ratio

The relevant literature including the current treatment modalities, their strengths and weaknesses, the different types of insulins available, and adjunctive treatments, as well as the design and conduct of the trial and the results of the trial, will be presented in this thesis.

1.2.2 Hypothesis

We hypothesized that the fully closed-loop insulin and pramlintide system will not degrade the time in the target glucose range compared to the insulin-alone hybrid closed-loop system.

1.3 Thesis Outline

The following thesis will contain a description of diabetes management principles including intensive insulin therapy, technological solutions for diabetes management and novel adjunctive therapies. Then, a manuscript outlining the work I have carried out investigating the use of a fully closed-loop insulin and pramlintide system will be detailed. Finally, a discussion of

the research in context, outlook for the field and a conclusion will be included followed by a list of references used to compile this thesis.

Chapter 2: Review

2.1 Physiology of Normal Glucose Control

The pancreatic islets of Langerhans comprise two central endocrine cells involved in glucose homeostasis: the insulin-producing beta cells and the glucagon-producing alpha cells.¹ The beta cells are responsible for insulin production, a peptide hormone with endocrine action that controls glucose re-uptake into the cell.⁷ Under healthy conditions, with increased blood glucose, the pancreas senses the change in glucose concentration and, as a result, increases insulin release and decreases glucagon release.⁷ Insulin mediates the entry of glucose into the cell via GLUT G-protein coupled receptors and an intracellular calcium signalling cascade into adipose and muscle cells which stimulates glycogen formation, and reduces gluconeogenesis to decrease glucose levels.⁷ Glucose deposition as glycogen in the liver, and uptake in peripheral tissues, thus decreases blood glucose levels, which are balanced by glycogen release if they fall too much.⁸ Glucagon acts on the liver to increase glycogen breakdown and increase gluconeogenesis.^{7,9} Glucagon release is stimulated when a low blood glucose level is sensed by glucagon-producing alpha cells.¹ However, under conditions of prolonged hypoglycemia, growth hormone and cortisol are secreted, increasing fat metabolism and blood glucose levels.⁸

The concerted actions of insulin and glucagon, which can be seen in Figure 1, allow glucose levels to be kept within a tight range (3.9-6.1 mmol/L), which is required for health and for preventing complications.⁹ Insulin has many additional actions on target organs which are affected by diabetes and contribute to the pathogenesis of the disease (Figure 2).⁹



Figure 1: Glucose Regulation Under Healthy Conditions⁹

Target		Glucose Transporter	Hepatic Enzymes	B-Cells Apoptosis	PPAR	AMPK	Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor	NF-ĸB
Normal eff	ects	Enhance glucose uptake by tissues	Enhance glucose metabolism	Control program cell death	Control of lipid metabolism	Energy homeostasis	Control growth factor signaling	Control of β-cells survival
Changes by diabetes	I	GLUT translocation Glucose uptake	Insulin signaling Liver glycogen	Apoptotic regulatory genes Caspases	Lipid metabolism	AMPK activation Glucose homeostasis	Insulin sensitivity Insulin secretion	
	1	Insulin resistance	Insulin resistance Glucose production	Oxidative stress Insulin resistance Mitochondria dysfunction	Hyperglycemia Hyperlipidemia hyperinsulinemia	Insulin resistance	Islet cell function	Proinflammatory cytokines Oxidative stress NF-κB expression

Figure 2: Effect of Insulin on Selected Organs and Proteins⁹

2.2 Pathophysiology of Diabetes

The cells and processes involved in the two main subclasses of diabetes, type 1 and type 2 diabetes, are similar but not identical.¹ Here, the pathophysiology of the two types of diabetes will be outlined.

Type 1 diabetes is characterized by the T-cell mediated, autoimmune destruction of the Islets of Langerhans' pancreatic beta cells.¹⁰ The destruction of the beta cells results in a loss of endogenous insulin production and consequently hyperglycemia.¹¹ Several immune markers characterize type 1 diabetes, namely autoantibodies.¹¹ The autoantibodies are linked to the autoimmune mediated beta cell destruction.¹¹ Of note, glutamic acid decarboxylase autoantibodies (GADAs) such as GADA56, islet cell autoantibodies (ICAs), and autoantibodies

to tyrosine phosphatases such as IA-2 α , among others.¹¹ GADA56 is present in approximately 80% of individuals with type 1 diabetes at diagnosis while ICAs are present in 69-90% of individuals and IA-2 α in 54-75% of individuals at the time of clinical presentation.¹¹

These immune markers are not typically clinically relevant in the diagnosis of type 1 diabetes in children and young adults.¹¹ However, they are diagnostically relevant in some cases for adults in whom the destruction of pancreatic beta cells is slow and the disease can be mistaken for type 2 diabetes. This diabetes type is known as Late Autoimmune Diabetes in Adults (LADA).¹¹ In LADA measuring the levels of autoantibodies, particularly GADAs, can assist in making an accurate diagnosis and treating the correct disease effectively.¹¹

In type 1 diabetes, the absence of insulin leads to dysregulated gluconeogenesis, glycogenolysis, and lipolysis, and glucose remains in the blood.¹² The accumulation of glucose in the blood, termed hyperglycemia, is ultimately responsible for many of the complications and the morbidity associated with type 1 diabetes.¹³

Type 2 diabetes is characterized by different insulin issues rather than cellular destruction, insulin resistance and beta cell dysfunction are the predominant problems. Insulin resistance occurs as a product of the disruption of various cellular pathways which cause a decreased response or sensitivity of peripheral tissue cells to insulin, particularly muscle, hepatic and adipose tissues.¹¹ Early in the pathogenesis of the disease, this decreased insulin sensitivity is compensated by beta-cell hyperactivity to trigger a compensatory increase in insulin secretion and maintain blood glucose levels, preventing hyperglycemia.¹¹ Over time, as beta cell function declines, these cells can no longer compensate for the insulin insensitivity and progressive insulin deficiency.¹¹

The pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes is complex, involving many factors both genetic

(polygenic) and environmental.¹¹ Additionally, hyperglycemia impairs pancreatic beta-cell functioning and, therefore, decreases insulin secretion, leading to a cycle of hyperglycemia and an impaired metabolic state.¹ In type 2 diabetes, the metabolic demands of the tissues are unmet, leading to the disease's metabolic imbalance.¹⁴

2.3 Genetic Basis of Type 1 Diabetes

The recognition of T1D as having a genetic etiology is increasing. Specifically, studies have established a link with polymorphisms in the class II Human Leukocyte Antigen genes that encode DQ and DR isotypes and confer genetic susceptibility to type 1 diabetes.¹⁵ However, environmental triggers are thought to ultimately provoke the autoimmune processes in genetically susceptible individuals.¹⁶ Environmental triggers include infectious agents such as viruses that cause beta cell destruction through several mechanisms, including direct cytolytic effects and triggering auto-immune reactions.¹⁷ Ultimately, it is posited that autoreactive T cells are responsible for the auto-immune destruction of b-cells, with CD4+, CD8+ T cells and Th17 cells being the primary culprits.¹⁶

2.4 Diagnosis of Type 1 Diabetes

Diabetes is primarily diagnosed using four methods:

- 1) Fasting (8 hours) plasma glucose \geq 7.0 mmol/L
- 2) Glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) \geq 6.5% (in adults)
- 3) Two hours post 75 g oral glucose tolerance test plasma glucose $\geq 11.1 \text{ mmol/L}$
- 4) Random plasma glucose $\geq 11.1 \text{ mmol/L}.^{18}$

The presence of c-reactive protein, a by-product of endogenous insulin production, can be measured in the blood and can serve to differentiate type 1 diabetes from type 2 diabetes in the case of uncertainty.¹³ It is important to have tools to differentiate between the two, especially as

there has been an increase in the diagnosis of type 2 diabetes during childhood – an increase which can largely be attributed to the child obesity epidemic.¹⁹ Additionally, type 1 diabetes, which was previously thought to be exclusively diagnosed in childhood, is being diagnosed into late adulthood.¹⁸ These factors, in concert, make diabetes diagnostically challenging. However, accurately diagnosing diabetes is essential to initiate proper treatment as the standard of care treatment for type 1 diabetes varies considerably from that for type 2 diabetes.¹⁸

2.5 Complications

2.5.1 Complications – Acute

Both acute and chronic complications characterize type 1 diabetes.¹³ Acutely, diabetic ketoacidosis and hypoglycemia are the most common complications. Commonly, children present with polyuria, polydipsia, and weight loss at diagnosis, while 30% present with diabetic ketoacidosis.^{13,20} Diabetic ketoacidosis is a metabolic acidosis that occurs during periods of absolute or relative insulin deficiency, where there is a perceived lack of glucose by the pancreas in the body due to decreased cellular uptake, causing increased hepatic glucose production and decreased peripheral utilization, resulting in hyperglycemia.²¹ Low insulin levels and increased levels of catecholamines, cortisol, and growth hormone activate hormone-sensitive lipase which causes the breakdown of triglycerides and, therefore, the release of free fatty acids, β -hydroxybutyric acid and acetoacetic acid.²¹ These free fatty acids are absorbed by the liver, converted to ketone bodies and later released into circulation, a process known as ketogenesis.²¹ Together, the ketogenesis and hyperglycemia induce osmotic diuresis, resulting in volume depletion.²¹

Diabetic ketoacidosis is an anion gap metabolic acidosis, which is important to characterize clinically for prompt diagnosis and treatment.²¹ Diabetic ketoacidosis leads to acute

metabolic disarray, which is the leading cause of diabetes-related deaths in children.²² In contrast, adult mortality is typically a bi-product of the chronic complications of diabetes.²²

Hypoglycemia occurs because of increased serum insulin levels. In type 1 diabetes, this is attributed to insulin over-administration, causing hyperinsulinemia and poor defences against reducing glucose levels, which can result in hypoglycemia-associated autonomic failure (HAAF).¹⁸ HAAF encompasses hypoglycemia unawareness, described as an increased tolerance to hypoglycemia that delays or masks symptoms, impeding individuals' intrinsic ability to recognize their need for additional carbohydrate/glucose intake to increase blood sugar levels into the normal range.²³

Hypoglycemia symptoms tend to be variable, particularly in children and older adults.²³ Typical symptoms of hypoglycemia include pallor, nausea, sweating, anxiety, warmth, palpitations, tremulousness, paresthesia and neuroglycopenic manifestations such as double vision, seizures, or coma.²³ In most cases, hypoglycemia is treated with oral carbohydrate intake, often in the form of juices or pre-packaged snacks.²³ In severe cases or younger populations, individuals may not have the ability to treat their hypoglycemia autonomously and thus require help from a third party.²⁴ Third-party treatment may include subcutaneous, intravenous or intranasal glucagon, which releases glycogen stores in the liver to increase blood glucose concentrations.²⁵ However, glucagon is ineffective in fasting patients and those experiencing prolonged hypoglycemia as their glycogen stores are depleted.²³

2.5.2 Complications – Chronic

Chronic complications of diabetes fall under four main categories: ophthalmologic (retinopathy), neuropathic (acute sensory neuropathy, gastroparesis), nephropathic (microalbuminuria, macroalbuminuria, chronic kidney disease), and cardiovascular (coronary

artery disease, cerebrovascular and peripheral vascular disease).²⁶ The complications can also be subdivided into two categories: microvascular and macrovascular complications.²⁷ Microvascular complications (Figure 3) are associated with high glucose levels and damage to small blood vessels and include diabetic retinopathy (the most common microvascular complication), nephropathy and neuropathy. Conversely, macrovascular complications (Figure 3) are associated with atherosclerosis and damage to large blood vessels and include coronary artery disease, cerebrovascular disease, and peripheral vascular disease.²⁷



Figure 3: Chronic Complications in Diabetes

The degree and length of exposure to hyperglycemia, measured by HbA1c levels, is posited to be the primary driver of these chronic complications.²⁶ As such, the standard-of-care treatment aims to reduce and maintain HbA1c at a normal level to minimize the incidence and, ultimately, the progression of these complications.²⁶ The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial, conducted from 1983-1993, illustrated that initiating early and intensive treatment does indeed reduce long-term complications.²⁸ In that trial, intensive therapy reduced the adjusted mean risk of retinopathy by 76%, the occurrence of microalbuminuria by 39%, albuminuria by 54% and clinical neuropathy by 60%.²⁸ The primary adverse event associated with intensive

insulin therapy, as observed in the trial, was a two-to-threefold increase in severe hypoglycemia.²⁸

Long-term complications not only decrease life expectancy, but they also increase disease burden, leading to a decrease in quality of life and an increased burden on the health care system to mitigate or decrease disease progression and treat complications.²⁹

2.6 Measures of Glycemic Control in Diabetes

HbA1c is the gold standard test to evaluate an individual's glucose control.³⁰ Hemoglobin is a protein exclusive to red blood cells, which becomes glycated in the bloodstream. ³⁰ The amount of glucose in the bloodstream is reflected by the level of glycation at the surface of the hemoglobin.³⁰ The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial, published in 1993, was the primary study correlating HbA1c levels with blood glucose levels and establishing target HbA1c goals in diabetes management.^{31,30} The HbA1c level is an indicator of the average glucose levels over the last three months, as the lifespan of a red blood cell is 90 days.³⁰ The treatment recommendation is that HbA1c levels remain <7.0%, irrespective of the method of treatment.²⁸ This recommendation is based on the findings from the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial, which demonstrated a curvilinear relationship between HbA1c and diabetes microvascular and macrovascular complications, with absolute risk reduction being substantially less at lower HbA1c levels.²⁸

However, in recent years, with the advent of continuous glucose monitoring, it has been debated whether the "time in range" metric can be used to assess glucose control, where time in range is mainly denoted by the time spent in the range of 3.9-10.0 mmol/L.³² An advantage of time in range compared to HbA1c is the information on glycemic variability and the risk of

hypoglycemia.³² Increasing evidence demonstrates time in range to be strongly correlated with HbA1c and the risk of developing microvascular and macrovascular complications.³²

An important consideration when deciding what variable to use for measures of glycemic control is that HbA1c encompasses components of both fasting plasma glucose and postprandial glucose, with higher contributions being from fasting plasma glucose at higher HbA1c levels and from post-prandial glucose at lower levels closer to the target (<7.0%).² When using time in range, sub-analyses would have to be conducted to discriminate and assess fasting plasma glucose and post-prandial glucose. Currently, suggested time in range targets are a time in range >70%, time below range (<3.9 mmol/L) <4% and time below range (<3.0 mmol/L) <1%, while HbA1c recommendations for individuals with type 1 diabetes are an HbA1c of 58 mmol/mol or <7.5%.³²

Despite these recommendations, only a minority of individuals with type 1 diabetes currently achieve the recommendations pertaining to glycemic targets.³³ The Type 1 Diabetes Exchange, which collected data from 22,697 individuals living with type 1 diabetes from 2016-2018, highlighted that only 17% of youth and 21% of adults achieved their HbA1c targets.³³

2.7 Insulin

In 1921, the diagnosis of type 1 diabetes was transformed from a fatal condition into a chronic, manageable medical condition with the discovery of insulin by Banting and Best.³⁴ Since then, insulin analogs have been created by modifying two amino acids of neutral protamine Hagedorn and using recombinant DNA technologies to modify regular human insulin.^{35,36} These analogs have been designed with variable properties, including onsets of action and half-lives.

Typically, rapid and short-acting insulins are used as bolus/correction doses in multiple daily injection therapy, whereas long and intermediate-acting insulins are used as basal insulins.³⁷ In continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion therapy, short, rapid or ultra-rapid-acting insulin is used for both basal and bolus/correction dosing.³⁷ Ultra-rapid and rapid-acting insulins permit a more rapid onset of insulin action as well as faster dissipation of post-meal-related insulin action.³⁸ These are helpful, especially in fully closed-loop systems as rises in glucose can be accounted for more rapidly, helping to increase time in range.³⁸

Many factors affect subcutaneous insulin absorption, which can limit its efficacy and degrade glycemic control, as a result of unintentional and unpredictable increases in hyperglycemic and hypoglycemic events.³⁹ Lipohypertrophy, local fat tissue accumulation at the site of repeated insulin injection, skin temperature, local insulin degradation, injection site choice, obesity, and smoking affect insulin absorption and other pharmacokinetic factors.³⁹

In terms of adverse effects, hypoglycemia is the most serious one associated with insulin therapy, as well as being a barrier to achieving optimal glycemic control.⁴⁰ To mitigate the risk of hypoglycemia, the American Diabetes Association recommends targeting a higher HbA1c of <8% in vulnerable individuals: older, with a longer duration of disease, increased comorbidities, frequent hypoglycemia episodes and with cardiovascular disease.⁴⁰

Category	Insulin Type (Trade Name)	Onset of Action	Peak Action	Duration of	
				Action	
Ultra-rapid	Lispro-aabc (Lyumjev)	1 minute	2-2.9 hours	5 hours ⁴¹	
Acting	Faster Aspart (Fiasp)	4 minutes	0.5-1.5 hours	3-5 hours	
Rapid Acting	Aspart (Novorapid)	20-30 minutes	1-1.5 hours	3-5 hours	
	Lispro (Humalog)	15-30 minutes	1-2 hours	3-4.7 hours	

	Glulisine (Apidra)	10-15 minutes	1-1.5 hours	3-5 hours
Short Acting	Regular Insulin (Humulin)	30 minutes	2-3 hours	6.5 hours
Intermediate	Neutral protamine Hagedorn	1-3 hours	5-8 hours	Up to 18 hours
Acting	(NPH)			
	Detemir (Levemir)			16-24 hours
	Glargine U-100 (Lantus)			24 hours
Long Acting	Glargine U-300 (Toujeo)	90 minutes	Not applicable	30 hours
	Glargine biosimilar (Basaglar)			24 hours ⁴²
	Degludec U-100, U-200 (Tresiba)			42 hours

Table 1: Conventional Injectable Insulin Subtypes and Properties.^{36,35,34}

2.7.1 New Insulin Technology

Newer methods for insulin delivery include once-weekly formulation of a degradationresistant, acetylated insulin icodec.³⁸ Insulin icodec remains an investigational product and is primarily designed for type 2 diabetes to reduce basal insulin injections and increase treatment acceptance and adherence⁴³ Using once-weekly insulins in type 1 diabetes will require research on the management of unexpected illness, vigorous exercise, and nocturnal or new-onset hypoglycemia while having substantial long-acting insulin on board.³⁸

Oral insulin has been studied for decades but recently has been investigated in type 1 and 2 diabetes.³⁸ Oral delivery for insulin is appealing as it has the ability to reduce the number of injections and, therefore, injection site reactions, including lipohypertrophy.³⁸ However, many barriers, primarily in the organization and physiological functioning of the gastrointestinal tract causing inter-individual variability in gastric emptying and low bioavailability, limit their potential for widespread use despite reductions in acute blood glucose levels.^{38,44}

Research is underway to explore the creation of smart glucose-sensitive insulins, which can be achieved through three methods: (1) connecting continuous glucose monitors to delivery devices such as the fully closed-loop systems discussed here, (2) encapsulating insulin in glucose-responsive polymers, and (3) glucose-sensitive motif insertion into insulin molecules that confer glucose-responsive changes in bioavailability or hormonal.^{45,38} Although approaches (2) and (3) are still in the experimental stage, they hold the potential for reducing the short-term and long-term risks associated with fluctuations in blood sugar levels, by offering hormonal responses aligned with glucose levels without the need for external monitoring.^{45,38}

Another new non-injectable insulin is rapid-acting inhaled insulin, which was approved for diabetes. However, the use of inhaled insulins in type 1 diabetes remains to be elicited. Further experimental innovations include subcutaneous patches, ingestible micro applicators that adhere to the gastrointestinal system, and more.^{46,45,38} Only injectable insulins are part of the current standard of care practice.

2.8 Carbohydrate Counting

Carbohydrate counting has become the cornerstone of mealtime type 1 diabetes management for multiple daily injection therapy and continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion.⁴⁷ The principle relies on the fact that prandial insulin requirements vary with varying amounts of meal carbohydrates.⁴⁸

Despite its efficacy, carbohydrate counting challenges many individuals with type 1 diabetes.⁴⁹ Individuals who use carbohydrate counting as part of their treatment plans report mixed feelings toward the practice.⁴⁹ While many individuals report being confident in applying carbohydrate counting and in their ability to accurately count carbohydrates with low perceived difficulty, others encounter problems with their practice.⁴⁹ While some struggle with the burden

imposed by carbohydrate counting and its effects on their quality of life, others struggle with the perception that their glycemia fluctuates even with appropriate and careful carbohydrate counting.^{5,49} Furthermore, research shows that individuals with a lower level of education and a history of or current diagnosis of depression express less confidence in their ability to confidently carbohydrate count.⁴⁹

Various groups of individuals have distinct struggles and perceptions regarding carbohydrate counting. For example, it is estimated that only 23% of adolescents accurately count the carbohydrate content of their meals, while 59% of adults are estimated to assess the carbohydrates they consume accurately.⁵⁰ Furthermore, at different ages, different struggles and perceptions by others impact an individual's perception of themselves and their illness in relation to their daily lives.

2.9 Intensive Insulin Therapy for Type 1 Diabetes

The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial²⁸ and its decades-long follow-up, the Epidemiology and Diabetes Interventions and Complications study,⁵¹ demonstrated that maintaining blood glucose levels as close to physiologically normal as possible using intensive insulin therapy slows the onset and progression of diabetic nephropathy, neuropathy, and retinopathy.³¹ Since then, intensive insulin therapy has been the gold standard treatment of type 1 diabetes.⁵²

As described in the Diabetes Control and Complications trial, intensive insulin therapy is defined as three or more daily insulin injections or treatment with an external insulin pump.²⁸ Intensive insulin therapy is based on a basal-bolus model of insulin replacement. The basal insulin is administered to cover physiologic needs; in multiple daily injection therapy, this is done by administering long or intermediate-acting insulin once or twice daily, while in

continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion, a pre-determined amount of rapid-acting insulin is continuously administered.⁵³

Bolus insulin is delivered at mealtime, and insulin doses are determined as a function of the number of carbohydrates in a meal and the individual's insulin-to-carbohydrate ratio.⁵³ Insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios are the number of carbohydrates accounted for by one unit of insulin. These ratios are often initially estimated based on weight or determined by dividing 500 by the total daily insulin dose they require.⁵⁴ It is important to note that insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios vary throughout the day as a function of circadian rhythm.⁵⁴

Another critical aspect of bolus dosing is correcting for hyperglycemia or hypoglycemia at the time of the meal to accurately administer a bolus dose without degrading glycemia.⁵⁴ This correction is accounted for by using the individual's insulin sensitivity factor, which indicates the amount that blood glucose will be decreased by administering one unit of rapid-acting insulin in the subsequent two to four hours.⁵⁴ When administering correction doses, it is essential to be aware of how much insulin has already been administered, known as insulin on board, so as not to underestimate its glucose-lowering effects with its prolonged duration of action.⁵⁴

In recent years, intensive insulin therapy has evolved both in the scope of multiple daily injections and continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion.³⁵ Intensive insulin therapy can now include continuous glucose monitoring, closed-loop insulin delivery systems, and bolus calculators, to name a few, which will be described in this thesis.⁵⁵

2.10 Multiple Daily Injection Therapy

Multiple daily injection therapy is the primary treatment used by individuals with type 1 diabetes worldwide.⁵⁶ The proportion of individuals who use multiple daily injection therapy is different in countries like Canada and the United States of America (USA). In the USA, 40% of

17

individuals use multiple daily injection therapy, while in Canada, rates of multiple daily injection use vary by province depending on pump funding programs.^{57,33} Indeed, in Québec where the study presented in this thesis was conducted, the insulin pump is only covered if therapy is initiated before the age of 18, boasting one of the narrowest coverages in the country.⁵⁸

Multiple daily injection is defined as the administration of three or more insulin injections per day.⁵⁶ Typically, one injection is of long-acting insulin, which covers the physiologic basal needs, while the others are rapid-acting injections, which either account for prandial boluses doses or for correcting hyperglycemia.⁵⁶ There is also a subset of individuals who use fixed-dose multiple daily injection therapy users who do not count the carbohydrate content of their meals.⁵⁶ Despite being able to achieve adequate glycemic control using multiple daily injection therapy, many individuals opt to use insulin pump therapy or add devices such as continuous glucose monitors.⁵⁶ However, many barriers, including the cost of insulin pump therapy, the constant need to be attached to a device and issues with cannulas, impede the widespread adoption of insulin pump therapy, as many individuals deem these burdens to be too great.⁵⁶ Ultimately, the decision to use insulin pump therapy or multiple daily injection therapy is a personal one that should be made alongside the patient's physician and family.⁵⁶

Multiple daily injection therapy is also making technological strides with the recent advent of smart insulin pens with connectivity and memory (boluses administered, etc..) functions, improving glycemic outcomes and increasing confidence and ease of diabetes management.⁵⁹

2.11 Continuous Subcutaneous Insulin Infusion

Continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion requires individuals to wear a relatively small electromechanical pump that infuses insulin throughout the day at pre-selected basal rates.⁶⁰ At

meal times, individuals are expected to administer bolus insulin doses to account for their prandial insulin needs.⁶⁰ The pump comprises a motor, a computerized control mechanism, an insulin reservoir and an infusion set consisting of a subcutaneous cannula and tubing.⁶⁰ A class of pumps termed "patch pumps" also exists, with an infusion set and reservoir integrated into the pumps, requiring no additional tubing.⁶⁰ From the Type 1 Diabetes Exchange, the use of insulin pumps increased from May 2018 to February 2020 by 13%, from 45 to 58% in patients aged 12-26 years old.⁶¹ To summarize, >350,000 individuals in the United States use insulin pumps, representing >60% of individuals with diabetes.³³



Figure 4: Insulin Pump and Contents

Using insulin pumps (pictured in Figure 4 and 5) combined with continuous glucose monitors is often termed sensor-augmented pump therapy or an open-loop system.⁶² Sensor-augmented pump therapy improved HbA1c compared to injection and classic continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion therapy.^{63,64} Sensor-augmented pump therapy was considered the gateway to achieving what we now know as hybrid closed-loop and fully closed-loop therapies.⁶⁴



Figure 5: Commonly Used Insulin Pumps Available in Canada^{51,52,53,54}

2.12 Continuous Glucose Monitoring

In 1999, the first continuous glucose monitoring system was approved for use by individuals with diabetes.⁶⁵ The continuous glucose monitor resulted from the development of technologies that started as Benedict's solution for urine glucose testing and evolved into the Combur-Test before resulting in the continuous glucose monitors we know today.⁶⁵ We have come a long way from the first commercially available sensor, the Medtronic Continuous Glucose Monitoring System, which did not provide "real-time" reading but stored glucose data for three days before being downloaded.⁶² Continuous glucose monitoring technology has revolutionized multiple daily injection therapy and continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion therapy.⁶⁵



Figure 6: Common Continuous Glucose Monitors Used in Canada and Their Newer Versions (To Be Released)^{57,58,59}

Continuous glucose monitoring technology relies on inserting a device subcutaneously (as seen in Figure 6) that measures the wearer's glucose levels in their interstitial fluid for the duration of wear. ⁶⁵ Continuous glucose monitoring is an improvement from self-monitoring blood glucose, which relies on an individual performing finger pricks with a lancet to obtain a drop of blood; the blood is transferred to a reagent strip and the concentration of glucose is determined via insertion into a reflectance photometer for automated reading.⁶⁶ With self-monitoring blood glucose, the recommendation was to monitor blood glucose levels at least four times a day: fasting, before meals and before bedtime.⁶⁶

In contrast to self-monitoring blood glucose, continuous glucose monitoring systems can measure interstitial fluid glucose levels every five minutes.⁶⁵ This amount of blood glucose readings is beneficial in making insulin parameter adjustments over the long term, unique to every patient.⁶⁵ While there is a positive correlation between the frequency of self-monitoring blood glucose and the individual's glycemic control, the breadth of data afforded by continuous glucose monitoring technology permitted a more thorough understanding of an individual's daily glycemic fluctuations.⁶⁵ Furthermore, the technology allows wearers to be alerted of hypoglycemia or hyperglycemia in real time, which prevents acute complications, including death, as well as long-term complications.⁶⁵

In multiple daily injection therapy, continuous glucose monitoring has been shown to decrease HbA1c, time spent in hypoglycemia, hypoglycemic fear, and diabetes distress, and increase overall well-being, treatment satisfaction and hypoglycemic confidence.⁶⁷ In continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion therapy, the use of continuous glucose monitoring has been shown to decrease HbA1c, time with sensor glucose <3.9 mmol/L, and increase the number of daily insulin boluses, and the frequency of use of the temporary basal rate and manual insulin

21

suspensions.⁶⁸ Continuous glucose monitoring also shows improvements in special populations, including pregnant women⁶⁹ and hospitalized patients.⁷⁰

2.13 Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery

Thanks to the advances in insulin pump therapy and continuous glucose monitoring, closed-loop therapy has become possible.⁷¹ Closed-loop systems (Figure 7) consist of an insulin pump and a continuous glucose monitor which communicate, sometimes through an intermediate device wirelessly, to adjust insulin basal and bolus dose adjustments in real time; in other words, they are glucose-responsive insulin delivery systems.^{72,71}



Figure 7: Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery System

While closed-loop technologies have been shown to decrease the risk of diabetic ketoacidosis and severe hypoglycemia, and improve glycemic outcomes, they still do not permit all individuals to meet their glycemic targets.⁷¹

In general, closed-loop systems decrease the risk of hypoglycemia by integrating glucose sensor data and the amount of insulin on board to reduce or cease insulin delivery.⁷³ This insulin suspension allows less rapid-acting carbohydrates to be needed for hypoglycemia treatment or prevention (as described above), which also benefits weight management as less calories are consumed.⁷³ Conversely, for hyperglycemia, the closed-loop systems increase insulin

administration; however, if users are unaware of the increased insulin administration and they deliver manual correction boluses in parallel, they can create a phenomenon known as insulin-stacking which sometimes results in hypoglycemia.⁷³

In terms of closed-loop systems, there are many variations which are differentiated based on their method of insulin titration, or dose adjustment. The differentiation is predicated on how each system utilizes the blood glucose level information acquired from the continuous glucose monitoring systems. Some examples include systems with low glucose suspension, predictive low glucose suspension, hybrid closed-loops and fully closed-loop systems.⁷⁴

2.13.1 Low Glucose Suspend and Predictive Low Glucose Suspend

Low glucose suspend devices rely on the basic principle of suspending insulin infusion when sensor glucose levels fall below a pre-specified threshold, indicating hypoglycemia.⁷⁴ Insulin infusion resumes after a fixed time interval, when sensor glucose values are concordant with rising glucose levels, or when glucose levels are back in the target range.⁷⁴ Low glucose or threshold suspension has been shown to decrease nocturnal hypoglycemia event rate and severity and decrease HbA1c levels compared to sensor-augmented pump therapy.⁷⁵

Conversely, predictive low glucose suspend systems use algorithms that predict future hypoglycemia, often within the next 20 minutes, and pre-emptively suspend insulin delivery before hypoglycemia occurs.⁷⁴ Again, insulin administration is resumed when glucose levels are concordant with a rise in glucose or upon breaching a pre-specified threshold.⁷⁴ Predictive low glucose suspend systems reduce time spent in hypoglycemia without increasing rebound hyperglycemia and require less carbohydrate supplementation to rescue hypoglycemia, typically 9g carbohydrates compared to the recommended 15-20g carbohydrates required in clinical guidelines.^{76,77}

A trial conducted by Gomez et al. supports using sensor-augmented pump therapy with predictive low-glucose instead of sensor-augmented pump therapy with low glucose suspend by individuals who have persistent severe hypoglycemia and hypoglycemia unawareness.⁷⁸ The results of their three month trial showed an improvement in HbA1c levels (-0.34%, p=0.004), a decrease in severe hypoglycemia rate from 2.47 to 0.87 events/patient-year, and hypoglycemia unawareness (determined by the Clarke questionnaire) resolved in 23/30 patients (p=0.002).⁷⁸ These results support the use of predictive low-glucose management systems in individuals previously treated with sensory-augmented pump therapy with low glucose suspend who have persistent severe hypoglycemia and hypoglycemia unawareness.⁷⁸

2.13.2 Hybrid Closed-Loop System

Hybrid closed-loop systems, the main type of systems currently available on the market, autonomously adjust insulin delivery to help achieve pre-specified targets in response to realtime sensor glucose information.⁷¹ However, these hybrid closed-loop systems still require prandial insulin bolusing.⁷¹ Carbohydrate counting therefore remains a necessary diabetes management skill in hybrid closed-loop technology.⁷³ Despite corrections, the absorption delays of subcutaneous insulin limit the system's ability to optimally correct post-prandial hyperglycemia.⁷³

In hybrid closed-loop therapy, four main parameters can be adjusted to optimize treatment: (1) Insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios: This ratio signifies the number of carbohydrates accounted for by the administration of one unit of rapid-acting or bolus insulin.⁷⁹ Accurate insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios are essential for optimal glycemic benefits in closed-loop systems as they are not automated by the systems.⁷³ (2) Active insulin time or duration of insulin action: the amount of time the insulin has glucose-lowering effects is an important parameter to input

24

when administering manual insulin correction doses.⁷³ This is a feature unique to Medtronic[™] insulin delivery systems. (3) Algorithm glucose targets: the target values the algorithms use to adjust insulin dosages. These are fixed in many systems; however, they can be temporarily adjusted during exercise or overnight when glycemia is more variable or affected by other physiological factors. (4) Basal insulin infusion rates: these must be set correctly in the insulin pumps for times when the closed-loop system is unavailable. An individual's pre-programmed basal rates influence other systems, such as the Tandem Control-IQ and the Medtronic insulin pumps in closed-loop modes.⁷³ Currently, all available commercial systems still require carbohydrate counting and therefore insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios.

Hybrid closed-loop therapy also shows positive psychosocial benefits, including but not limited to increased confidence and independence in adolescents and young adults,⁸⁰ reassurance and reduced anxiety, improved sleep and confidence and "time off" from the burdens and demands of the disease.⁸¹ As with most patient-reported outcomes, various studies report varying amounts of psychosocial benefit; for example, the DCL Trial Research Group reported an improved Hypoglycemia Fear Survey Behaviour subscale but no improvement in Diabetes Distress Scale, both validated surveys to assess the quality of life in diabetes.⁸² Hybrid closedloop therapy has its challenges, including being cumbersome due to bulky pumps and accessories, contending with technical difficulties and connectivity issues, and integrating the system into everyday life.⁸¹

For some time, there was debate about whether the extremes of age, seldom studied, could benefit from closed-loop therapy outside the context of glycemic outcomes but within the broader psychosocial and financial perspectives. Trials have investigated the use of closed-loop insulin delivery in pediatric populations, demonstrating that glycemic outcomes are improved
and management burdens are reduced on individuals and their families.⁸³ Similarly, closed-loop therapy is effective for older adults with long-duration diabetes, improving time in range and decreasing time below the range, particularly overnight.⁸⁴ Essentially, the findings in the literature support the widespread adoption of closed-loop therapy across the lifecycle.

2.13.3 Fully Closed-Loop Systems

Fully closed-loop systems are appealing as they would eliminate the burden of carbohydrate counting, which is often challenging and seldom wholly accurate.⁸⁵ Fully closed-loop systems automatically deliver insulin via subcutaneous insulin pumps as a function of the data acquired from real-time sensor glucose levels.⁸⁶ Fully closed-loop systems, therefore, eliminate the need for carbohydrate counting and any forms of meal announcement, including, meal size categorization or simple meal announcement which have been trialed in select studies⁸⁷. While these strategies may reduce burden or improve quality of life, they have not been shown to be non-inferior to carbohydrate counting in terms of glycemic control.^{88,89}

In this thesis, I will present the work on a fully automated, dual hormone (insulin and pramlintide), closed-loop system that is the outpatient assessment of previous work completed by Madjpoor, Tsoukas et al..^{6,86,90}

2.14 Current Available Closed Loop Systems (Canada)

Currently, in Canada, available closed-loop technologies include the Tandem Control-IQ[™] and the Medtronic MiniMed[™] 780G. The Tandem Control IQ algorithm operates on the Tandem t:slim X2 insulin pump. The Control-IQ technology leverages an auto-bolus feature as well as an activity setting for sleep and exercise to accommodate different glycemic range targets.^{91,92} The auto-bolus is an automatic correction bolus delivered when glucose levels are predicted to rise above the "treatment range".⁹² The auto-bolus delivers 60% of the bolus calculated to be needed to lower glucose to a target of 6.1mmol/L given the user's profile setting.⁹² The auto-bolus is delivered up to once an hour if glucose is predicted to be greater than or equal to 10.0mmol/L in the following 30 minutes.⁹² During sleep, the target range of treatment values is set to 6.25-6.7 mmol/L, and to 7.8-8.9 mmol/L during exercise with a suspension of basal insulin delivery at 4.4 mmol/L during exercise.^{93,94} The system begins to increase basal insulin at 8.9 mmol/L, while it decreases basal insulin as of 6.25 mmol/L.⁹¹

A meta-analysis of randomized control trials using the Tandem t:slim X2 with Control-IQ reveals an increased time in range for the experimental group (n=256) with an increase from $57\% \pm 17\%$ at baseline to $70\% \pm 11\%$ during follow-up, while for the Control group (n=113) the time in range was $56\% \pm 15\%$ at baseline and $57\% \pm 14\%$ at the conclusion of the study (adjusted treatment group difference=11.5%, 95% confidence interval +9.7% to +13.2%, *P* < 0.001), an increase of 2.8 h/day in the time in the range on average.⁹⁵ The analysis also revealed significant reductions in mean glucose, hyperglycemia metrics, hypoglycemia metrics, and HbA1c.⁹⁵ Of note, these benefits in time in the target range were observed across the full age range irrespective of race, ethnicity, household income, pre-study continuous glucose monitor use, and pre-study insulin delivery.⁹⁵ While all subgroups benefited from the Control-IQ technology and should be considered for therapy initiation, the largest benefit was obtained by participants with the poorest baseline control who utilized the automatic correction bolus, or auto-bolus feature.⁹⁵

The Medtronic MiniMed[™] 780G system has an advanced hybrid closed-loop algorithm that innovates on their previous MiniMed[™] 670G system.⁹⁶ The algorithm adjusts basal insulin delivery automatically every five minutes to reach adjustable targets of 5.5, 6.1 or 6.7 mmol/L with automatic correction bolus delivery every five minutes.⁹⁶ However, user-initiated meal

announcements are required for optimal glycemic control.⁹⁶ The autocorrections are designed to improve daytime glycemic outcomes, mitigating carbohydrate estimation inaccuracies and accounting for missed or late prandial boluses.⁹⁶ A pivotal study in adolescents and adults showed a mean time in range of 74.5% \pm 6.9% with an HbA1c of 7.0% \pm 0.5% reduced from 7.5% \pm 0.8% during the run-in.^{96,97} In another study, in children, adolescents, and adults, the proportion of users achieving a time in range >70% rose from 12% at baseline to 51% during advanced hybrid closed loop use.^{96,98} In a real-world study, 77.3% of users achieved a time in range >70%, time below range (<3.9 mmol/L) of 2.5% \pm 2.1%, and time above the range (>10 mmol/L) of 21.3% \pm 9.4%.⁹⁶ Both the Tandem Control-IQ and the Medtronic MiniMed 780G are hybrid closed-loop systems and require prandial carbohydrate counting.

2.15 Adjunctive Therapies

As established in this literature review, insulin is the primary pharmaceutical treatment for type 1 diabetes.⁴⁰ However, insulin therapy alone has not permitted all individuals to reach their glycemic targets, with the type 1 diabetes exchange reporting rates of less than 20% of individuals reaching their glycemic goals.³³ Further, insulin monotherapy does not confer additional protection against diabetes-related macrovascular and microvascular complications.⁹⁹



Figure 8: Select Target Organs Involved in Glucose Regulation

2.15.1 Bigaunides (Metformin)

Biguanides, commonly referred to as Metformin, are a class of drugs often used in type 2 diabetes which have been investigated and utilized off-label in type 1 diabetes.¹⁰⁰ Metformin is a complex drug whose mechanism of action on multiple sites remains a topic of debate.¹⁰¹ To date, it has been established that metformin acts directly or indirectly on the liver to decrease glucose production and on the gut to increase glucose utilization, increase glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) and alter the microbiome (Figure 8).¹⁰¹ At the molecular level, metformin enhances insulin sensitivity through 5' adenosine monophosphate (AMP) -activated protein kinase activation and reduces gluconeogenic enzyme expression by decreasing cAMP.¹⁰¹ All the aforementioned effects contribute to its positive role in glucose regulation. According to the REMOVAL trial, metformin can reduce atherosclerosis progression and weight, mainly mediated by reducing insulin requirements and LDL-cholesterol levels, without increasing the rate of hypoglycemia or diabetic ketoacidosis in individuals with type 1 diabetes.^{100,99} However, any improvements in glycemic control seem to be transient.¹⁰⁰ Despite its transient effect and given its affordability, and the fact that it is an oral agent, it remains an attractive option for cardiovascular risk management.^{102.100}

2.15.2 Glucagon-like Peptide-1 Receptor Agonists

Another class of adjunctive therapies are the GLP-1 receptor agonists.⁹⁹ Physiologically, GLP-1 incretin hormones are secreted by intestinal L cells after glucose consumption to help potentiate insulin secretion from beta cells while suppressing glucagon release from alpha cells through paracrine effects (Figure 8).¹⁰³ In addition, GLP-1 incretin hormone slows gastric motility and induces satiety (Figure 8).¹⁰³ Pharmacological GLP-1 receptor agonists were designed in two classes: long-acting (exenatide, semaglutide, dulaglutide and albiglutide) and

short-acting (exenatide and lixisenatide).¹⁰³ In type 1 diabetes, these GLP-1 receptor agonists have been shown to inhibit gastric emptying, improve post-prandial glycemia, promote weight loss, and potentially improve HbA1c. However, Kobayati et al. suggest that these GLP-1 receptor agonists have the potential to confer cardiovascular, renal, neurological and hepatic protection as well.¹⁰³ Preliminary data from Dandona et al. support the initiation of semaglutide soon after type 1 diabetes diagnosis as it is associated with the elimination of prandial and basal insulin.¹⁰⁴ The ADJUNCT ONE trial investigating the use of Liraglutide demonstrated significant placebo-adjusted reductions in HbA1c, body weight, and insulin dose (-0.30%, -5.0 kg, and -12%, respectively, with liraglutide 1.8 mg) at week 26; similar results were observed in the ADJUNCT TWO trial.¹⁰⁵ Ongoing studies will clarify the true potential of GLP-1 receptor agonists as adjunctive therapies in type 1 diabetes.^{106,107,108}

2.15.3 Sodium-Glucose Cotransporter 2 Inhibitors

Sodium-glucose linked transporter-2 inhibitors (SGLT2i) are another class of adjunctive agents being investigated in type 1 diabetes.⁹⁹The mechanism of action of SGLT2i's is unique in that their glucose-lowering effects are independent of insulin.¹⁰⁹ Selective inhibition of the sodium-glucose cotransporter 2 on the proximal convoluted tubule of the kidneys reduces the threshold for glucose reabsorption to improve hyperglycemia (Figure 8).¹⁰⁹ Common SGLT2i's used in type 2 diabetes include canagliflozin, dapagliflozin, and empagliflozin.¹⁰⁹ The EASE trials investigated the use of 10 mg, 25 mg and lower 2.5 mg doses of empagliflozin in individuals with type 1 diabetes.¹¹⁰ The trials demonstrated a decrease in HbA1c and weight at all doses.¹¹⁰ The efficacy of SGLT2i in closed-loop systems was investigated by Rosina-Pasqua et al., who demonstrated an improvement of 11-13 % in time in range with hybrid closed-loop

therapy and low-dose empagliflozin (2.5mg and 5mg) in individuals previously unable to attain their glycemic targets.¹¹¹

The main side effect of concern with SGLT2i in individuals with type 1 diabetes is diabetic ketoacidosis, including euglycemic diabetic ketoacidosis.¹⁰⁹ However, this class of drugs is attractive as it has been approved for heart failure (with preserved ejection fraction) and chronic kidney disease and has been shown to confer cardiac and renal protective effects.^{112,113,114} Other common side effects include genital infections and general volume depletion, which show a dose-dependent incidence.¹¹⁰

2.15.4 Pramlintide

In addition to a lack of insulin, individuals with type 1 diabetes also lack endogenous production of amylin.¹¹⁵ Amylin is a 37-amino-acid peptide hormone which under healthy conditions, is co-secreted with insulin by pancreatic beta cells second to neural and nutrient stimulus.¹¹⁵ Amylin acts in three primary ways: 1) decreased of gastric emptying, 2) glucagon suppression, and 3) increasing satiety.¹¹⁵ These functions complement the action of insulin to limit post-prandial hyperglycemia, and prevent excessive caloric consumption.¹¹⁵ Therefore, in type 1 diabetes, the lack of endogenous amylin and insulin production contributes to increased caloric intake, which is linked to weight gain as well as prolonged post-prandial hyperglycemia, also associated with diabetes complications.¹¹⁶ As such, a synthetic, soluble analog, Pramlintide (Symlin), has been developed as an adjunct to standard basal-bolus insulin therapy.¹¹⁷ Pramlintide has a linear pharmacokinetic profile, which implies that the half-life is independent of concentration, and the clearance is independent of both the dose and the schedule, always reaching peak serum levels within 30 minutes of administration.^{118,119}

When co-administered with insulin, Pramlintide offers a means of improving glycemic control and achieving glycemic targets (HbA1c <7%), which are seldom met but critical in mitigating long-term complications.¹¹⁷ A 52-week study by Whitehouse et al. investigating mealtime pramlintide treatment as an adjunct to insulin demonstrated sustained HbA1c improvement, which was associated with a reduction in weight with no increase in the rate of severe hypoglycemia.¹²⁰ A study by Ratner et al. demonstrated that pramlintide may be useful in helping individuals who are approaching but not yet reaching their target glycemia with insulin alone without increasing the risk of severe hypoglycemia.⁹⁹

In addition to decreasing HbA1c, pramlintide promotes weight loss and decreases serum fructosamine, a measure of non-enzymatic glycation of circulating proteins, and total cholesterol levels.^{118,121} Fructosamine is a marker of glycemic control in instances of unpredictable red blood cell turnover like iron, vitamin B12, or folic acid deficiency, among others.¹²¹

Pramlintide does have possible gastrointestinal side effects, namely nausea, due to its mechanism of delayed gastric emptying.¹²² However, slow titration of the pramlintide dose can reduce the incidence of nausea, and the effects typically dissipate over time.^{123,120} Other side effects include anorexia, fatigue, and vomiting, in addition to being associated with insulin-induced severe hypoglycemia.¹¹⁸

2.16 Exercise and Diet

Weight control remains challenging for approximately 60% of individuals with type 1 diabetes, despite its ability to decrease cardiovascular disease risk, HbA1c, retinopathy, and microalbuminuria, amongst others¹²⁴ Physical activity can help reach weight goals and preserve health; as such, the recommendation for adults with type 1 diabetes is 150 minutes per week,

with no more than 2 consecutive days of cardiovascular training, supplemented by resistance training 2-3 times per week.¹²⁵

However, physical activity is often accompanied by dysglycemia, with aerobic exercise, resulting in hypoglycemia secondary to increased blood flow to subcutaneous tissue, active insulin in the body and increased glucose uptake by peripheral tissues, namely muscle.¹²⁴ Conversely, anaerobic exercise results in hyperglycemia second to the increased need to replenish muscle glycogen stores.¹²⁴ As such, several barriers to physical activity can exist, such as fear of hypoglycemia, loss of glycemic control, and inadequate knowledge about exercise management.¹²⁶ There are many strategies for mitigating the risk of dysglycemia post-exercise, including adjusting the starting range of glucose pre-aerobic exercise (usually 7.0-10.0 mmol/L), adjusting meal macronutrient composition pre-exercise (fat, carbohydrate, and protein content), and accounting for duration of exercise (<30 minutes, 30-60 minutes, 60-150 minutes, and >150 minutes).¹²⁴ The SIT-LESS trial published data on frequent short bouts of light-intensity activity punctuating long periods of sitting, demonstrating improvement in acute post-prandial and 48-hour glycemia without increasing hypoglycemia.¹²⁷ This strategy is an exciting way for individuals who are fearful of hypoglycemia to incorporate exercise into their routines.

Closed-loop insulin delivery presents an opportunity to optimize exercise with "exercise modes," which could reduce temporary basal rates or suspend basal insulin administration altogether, for example.¹²⁴

There is a wide range of alleged benefits which motivate individuals with type 1 diabetes to follow ketogenic or low-carbohydrate diets.¹²⁸ However, more information is needed to substantiate the safety and efficacy of these diets.¹²⁸ A systematic review by Turton et al. demonstrates that studies which investigated the ketogenic diet in individuals with type 1 diabetes revealed a plethora of effects ranging from a reduction in HbA1c to non-significant changes in HbA1c.¹²⁹ However, despite the split evidence, many individuals follow low carbohydrate diets, which could impact their glycemia as well as their insulin dosing, particularly bolus insulin doses, and may be an area of interest for future closed-loop studies.

Chapter 3: Outpatient Assessment of a Fully Closed-Loop Insulin and Pramlintide Artificial Pancreas System

3.1 Preface to Manuscript

Given the challenges outlined above with glucose control, device complexities, and burden of disease attributable to carbohydrate counting, the Diabetes Technology Lab is developing a fully closed-loop insulin-and-pramlintide system which requires no carbohydrate counting. In the following manuscript, the results of the pilot clinical trial assessing the fully closed-loop system in an outpatient supervised setting. This trial represents the second phase of testing the system and the final one that will precede outpatient, unsupervised use of the system.

As outlined previously, the interventions tested will include the following:

- Faster aspart alone in a hybrid closed-loop system with carbohydrate counting
- Faster aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at an $8\mu g/U$ ratio
- Faster aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at a 10µg/U ratio
- Insulin aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at an 8µg/U ratio
- Insulin aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at a 10µg/U ratio

The results of this study will be used to optimize the insulin dosing algorithm for the larger, longer outpatient study

3.2 Manuscript

Outpatient Assessment of a Fully Closed-Loop Insulin and Pramlintide Artificial Pancreas System

Madison Odabassian, BSc¹, Michael A. Tsoukas, MD^{2,3}, Elisa Cohen, MSc¹, Melissa Pasqua^{2,3}, Joanna Rutkowski, Eng¹, Ahmad Haidar, PhD^{1,2,3}

¹Department of Biomedical Engineering, McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada ²Division of Endocrinology, McGill University Health Centre, Montreal, Quebec, Canada ³The Research Institute of McGill University Health Centre, Montreal, Quebec, Canada

Short running title: Fully Closed-Loop Insulin and Pramlintide System

Correspondence

Dr Ahmad Haidar, PhD. Department of Biomedical Engineering, McGill University 3775 University Street, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H3A 2B4 Email: ahmad.haidar@mcgill.ca

Keywords: type 1 diabetes, carbohydrate counting, closed-loop delivery systems, artificial pancreas, pramlintide, fully closed-loop

Word count: 4051 (including figures, excluding references)

Type 1 diabetes results from the autoimmune destruction of insulin-producing pancreatic β cells.¹³⁰ As a result, exogenous insulin is required for the management of type 1 diabetes.¹³¹ Typically, insulin is administered in a basal-bolus fashion using either multiple daily injections or continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion systems to account for individuals' insulin requirements.⁵³ Both methods require individuals to count the carbohydrate content of their meals and do not permit all users to achieve their targets for time in the glucose range.³³

The current gold standard for determining prandial bolus insulin doses is carbohydrate counting.⁴⁷ However, carbohydrate counting is an error-prone, labour-intensive task contributing to increased disease burden.^{85,5} Given these challenges, efforts are being made to alleviate the burden of carbohydrate counting and increase time in the target range, especially in continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion.

Several commercial and experimental closed-loop systems have been developed, improving time in the target range; however, these hybrid systems still require user input of meal carbohydrate content.⁷² Fully closed-loop systems which alleviate carbohydrate counting have been tested using insulin alone^{132,87} and insulin plus glucagon.¹³³ Techniques to simplify mealtime bolus determination have also been leveraged such as simple meal announcement strategies or meal size estimates .^{5,89,88} However, mealtime user input remains a requirement.

We developed a novel insulin and pramlintide closed-loop system which eliminates the need for carbohydrate counting or mealtime user input. Pramlintide, a synthetic analog of amylin physiologically co-secreted with insulin from pancreatic β cells, was integrated for its favourable physiological effects—pramlintide delays gastric emptying, increases satiety and suppresses nutrient-derived glucagon secretion, thereby enhancing post-prandial glucose control.¹³⁴ Following promising outcomes from our prior open-label, randomised controlled, non-inferiority

trial with a faster aspart plus pramlintide closed-loop system with no meal inputs, which showed participants spending a high time in target range (74.3%) compared to the control (78.1%).¹³⁵ We conducted a further evaluation in an outpatient, supervised setting to optimize the algorithm for free-living conditions.

Here, we report the results of this outpatient evaluation in a randomized, crossover pilot trial assessing an insulin-and-pramlintide fully closed-loop system compared to an insulin-alone hybrid closed-loop system in adults with type 1 diabetes. The hybrid closed-loop comparator arm mimics the most advanced commercially available existing therapies.¹³⁶ We tested two insulin types, faster aspart and insulin aspart at two ratios of insulin to pramlintide (8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U) in the fully closed-loop interventions. Although this study had only 12 participants and therefore lacked the statistical power to detect differences in time in range, specifically, superiority between treatments, the outcomes will serve as a basis for refining future iterations of our fully closed-loop system.

Methods

Participants were recruited between April 2022 and February 2023 at the Research Institute of the McGill University Health Centre. Eligibility criteria included adults aged ≥ 18 years, minimum three months of experience with insulin pump therapy, no current or recent (≤ 1 month) use of non-insulin anti-hyperglycemic agents or glucocorticoid medication, no gastroparesis or episode of severe hypoglycemia or severe hyperglycemia/diabetic ketoacidosis in the past three months, no clinically significant nephropathy, neuropathy or retinopathy or recent acute macrovascular event, and use of effective birth control if applicable. This trial was approved by the McGill University Health Centre's Research Ethics Board and by Health Canada. The study was conducted in accordance with ICH good clinical practices and the Declaration of Helsinki.

The study's primary outcome was the difference in time in range between the fully closed-loop insulin and pramlintide system and the insulin-alone hybrid closed-loop system. Secondary outcomes included time below and above the target range. Safety endpoints included adverse events, notably gastrointestinal symptoms.

Study Design

We conducted an open-label, randomized, controlled, crossover pilot trial comparing 5 interventions: (1) faster aspart alone in a hybrid closed-loop system with carbohydrate counting with (2) faster aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at an $8\mu g/U$ ratio (3) faster aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at a $10\mu g/U$ ratio, and (4) insulin aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at an $8\mu g/U$ ratio and (5) insulin aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at a $10\mu g/U$ ratio and (5) insulin aspart with pramlintide in a fully closed-loop system at a $10\mu g/U$ ratio. The fifth and sixth interventions were optional for participants. Intervention arms were separated by a 2–29-day washout period.



Figure 9: Study Design

Study Procedures

The study was conducted according to the order outlined in Figure 9. During the admission visit, the participants' height, weight, and insulin therapy parameters (total daily insulin dose, basal rates, insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios, etc.) were recorded. Participants underwent admission visit procedures including ascertainment of inclusion and exclusion criteria by the study physician. Participants were given study materials or asked where they would like materials delivered to them prior to the start of the intervention or run-in period.

Pramlintide interventions were preceded by a 2–4-day run-in period to mitigate gastrointestinal side effects. During the first half of the run-in (1-2 days), a ratio of 4 μ g of pramlintide per unit of insulin was administered, followed by an increase to 6 μ g/U in the second half (1-2 days) of the run-in period.

For the duration of the run-in, participants were asked to use the Medtronic study pumps. The run-in system consisted of a continuous glucose monitor (Dexcom G6[®], Dexcom, CA, USA) and two insulin pumps either Medtronic Veo, Medtronic 630G, or Medtronic 670G (Medtronic, MN, USA): one for administering insulin and one for pramlintide. A research team member was on-call throughout the run-in periods to provide technical support. A physician was on-call throughout the run-in periods to ensure safety while at home using the study medications and devices.

During all interventions, participants used a Dexcom G6 continuous glucose monitor (Dexcom G6[®], Dexcom, CA, USA), and the same two insulin pumps from the run-in period (if applicable), (Medtronic, MN, USA), one for insulin and one for pramlintide (if applicable). A tablet computer (Microsoft, WA, USA) running the closed-loop algorithm generated basal and

bolus insulin and pramlintide recommendations. Only the research team operated the tablet with the closed-loop algorithm.

During all interventions, a member of the study staff spent the duration of the intervention period with the participant. Participants were instructed to keep their diet and daily routines unchanged for the duration of the interventions.

All intervention periods were from 8:00 to 22:00. Before the start of the interventions, the dosing algorithm was initialized with participants' total daily insulin doses, insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios, and hourly basal rates. The algorithm generated a basal and/or bolus dose recommendation during the interventions every 10 minutes based on participants' sensor glucose levels. The research staff would immediately adjust the basal insulin and/or pramlintide delivery and/or administer the boluses as recommended. Participants were blinded to their sensor glucose values for the duration of the interventions.

During the hybrid closed-loop intervention with carbohydrate counting, participants were instructed to independently determine their meals' carbohydrate content using their usual methods. Study staff entered the carbohydrate content into the algorithm, and boluses were administered according to participants' pre-set insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios and their blood glucose levels at the time of the bolus.

During the experimental interventions, participants were not required to assess the carbohydrate content of their meals. The closed-loop algorithm's meal detection function administered small boluses if meals were detected. Bolus doses were calculated based on participants' glucose levels at the time of meal detection and their pre-set parameters. Small bolus amounts were administered to prevent hypoglycemic excursions and safeguard against erroneous meal detection. The insulin to pramlintide ratios were fixed during the interventions.

41

The algorithms were modified based on the pharmacokinetic profiles and the ratios of the insulins used for the respective interventions.

Participants were free to exercise as they usually would and perform their regular activities of daily living during all interventions. During exercise, the algorithm's "exercise mode" was activated, using more conservative glycemic targets of 9 mmol/L compared to the usual 6 mmol/L to prevent exercise-induced hypoglycemia.

Participants were alerted when their blood glucose levels fell below 4.2 mmol/L or the participant-specified threshold. Participants treated their hypoglycemia as per their usual practice, and research staff documented the treatment. Participants were alerted when their blood glucose levels rose above 18.0 mmol/L for over 60 minutes and were reminded to check for ketones and correction boluses were administered if needed with help of the study endocrinologist. Study staff documented the treatment.

Participants were asked about gastrointestinal symptoms at the start of the intervention and the end of the interventions (08:00 and 22:00) and were asked to report any gastrointestinal symptoms during the day.

Randomization

We used blocked randomization of size four to generate allocation sequences to the two intervention arms which were later concealed in envelopes, and subsequently opened and disclosed to the study coordinator and the participant upon confirmation of study enrollment. Participants who opted to participate in the aspart and pramlintide intervention arm completed those interventions at the end of the sequence.

Outcomes

Glycemic outcomes were evaluated for the 14-hour closed-loop intervention periods (8:00-22:00), excluding the run-in periods. The pre-defined primary endpoint was the time spent in the target range (3.9 mmol/L-10.0 mmol/L). Secondary endpoints included time spent between 3.9 mmol/L and 7.8 mmol/L, above 10.0 mmol/L and 13.9 mmol/L, below 3.9 mmol/L and 3.0 mmol/L, and glucose variability. Safety endpoints comprised all adverse events, including gastrointestinal symptoms.

Sample Size and Statistical Analysis

As this was a pilot study, the sample was not powered to detect differences in time in range between interventions. We have conducted superiority analysis with non-parametric Wilcoxon-Rank tests for non-uniform data and superiority analysis with a paired two-tailed t test for uniform data. All p-values were calculated at a 5% significance level. The analysis was done on an intention-to-treat basis. Participants who did not complete the aspart and pramlintide interventions were excluded from the analysis of the aspart and pramlintide outcomes. All participants completed the hybrid closed-loop interventions and were therefore included in the analysis of those outcomes. The results are reported as median [IQR] and mean (SD).

Results

Twelve participants (7 females, age 39.5 (15.1) years, HbA1_c 7.34% (0.64), body mass index 30.8 (9.2), duration of diabetes 25.1 (13.6) years) were enrolled in the study from April 6, 2022, to February 22, 2023, following the scheme in Table 2. All participants completed the hybrid closed-loop and faster aspart and pramlintide interventions and were included in the analysis. Ten participants completed the additional, optional aspart and pramlintide interventions and were included in the analysis for those outcomes.

As outlined in table 3, in the hybrid closed-loop intervention, median time in range was 78.6% [65.3-92.9], comparable to the faster aspart and pramlintide with 8 μ g/U 76.2% ([64.6-86.9], p=0.33) and 10 μ g/U 78.8% ([68.8-86.0], p=0.24) interventions, as well as the aspart and pramlintide intervention with 10 μ g/U, 77.4% ([72.09-82.74], p=0.30). The time in range was lowest for the aspart and pramlintide intervention with 8 g/U, 65.9% ([59.9-83.6], p=0.42).

The time below range (<3.9 mmol/L), as can be appreciated in table 3, was lowest in the hybrid closed-loop arm (0% [0-2.69]) compared to the experimental. The time below range for the faster aspart arms at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U was 0% ([0-6.25], p=0.12) and 2.46% ([0-5.36], p=0.20), respectively. Time below range was 4.83% ([0.6-14.9], p=0.06) and 2.38% ([0.3-10.12], p=0.07) for the aspart arms at 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively. Time below the range (<3.0 mmol/L) was comparable in the hybrid closed-loop and fully closed-loop arms. In the hybrid closed-loop arm, there was a 0% [0,0] time below 3.0 mmol/L, and on the faster aspart interventions, it was 0% ([0,0], p=0.58) and 0% ([0,1.2], p=0.42) at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively. During the aspart and pramlintide interventions, the time below the range (<3.0 mmol/L) was the lowest at 1.28% ([0,4.7], p=0.34) and 0.6% ([0,2.4], p=0.35), respectively.

Time above the range (>10.0 mmol/L) as illustrated in table 2, in the hybrid closed-loop arm was 21.4% [3.28-33.9] compared to the faster aspart 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U interventions with 19.0% ([11.03-30.65], p=0.24) and 18.8% ([3.6-24.2], p=0.16), respectively. Similarly, on aspart and pramlintide with the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U interventions had 23.3% ([8.9-32.6], p=0.35) and 17.9% ([4.8-27.0], p=0.17) above range, respectively.

Total daily insulin and bolus insulin doses were decreased on all insulin and pramlintide interventions compared to the hybrid closed-loop intervention (Table 3), with total daily insulin

of 41.6 U [22.5-50.2] and basal insulin of 16.4 U [12.5-21.2]. On the faster aspart with pramlintide arms with the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, total insulin decreased to 25.7 U [20.5-43.2] and 27.1 U [23.6-43.9] units, respectively. On the insulin aspart arm with pramlintide, total insulin was 28.5 U [20.8-36.9] and 23.3 U [21.4-27.6] units at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively.

Basal insulin was decreased on all insulin and pramlintide interventions, excluding the faster aspart with pramlintide intervention at the 8 μ g/U ratio (Table 3). The basal insulin on the hybrid closed-loop was 16.4 U units, while on the faster aspart with pramlintide arms, it was 18.3 U and 13.92 U at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively. On the aspart and pramlintide at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, basal insulin was 13.0 U and 15.0 U, respectively.

Bolus insulin (Table 3) in the hybrid closed-loop with faster aspart was 18.5 U units compared to the faster aspart with pramlintide 9.1 U and 11.8 U at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios and in the aspart with pramlintide 13.9 U and 11.4 U at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively.

The mean sensor glucose (Table 3) was 8.2 mmol/L [7.1-8.9] on the hybrid closed-loop arm. On the faster aspart and pramlintide at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios it was 7.7 mmol/L ([6.9-9.4], p=0.36) and 8.0 mmol/L ([7.2-8.4], p=0.27), respectively. Similarly, on the aspart and pramlintide interventions with 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, mean sensor glucose was 7.9 mmol/L ([6.9-9.0], p=0.86) and 8.2 mmol/L ([6.9-8.5], p=0.30), respectively.

With respect to the automated insulin delivery system, we present the number of meals detected by the algorithm, the number of boluses delivered, the number of hypoglycemia treatments, and the number of hyperglycemia corrections in Table 4. In the faster aspart and insulin closed-loop interventions, the number of meals detected were on average 1.4 and 2.3 at

the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively. For the insulin aspart closed loop interventions, the number of meals detected (Table 4) were on average 2.7 and 2.3 at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively. These are in comparison to the 3.3 meals inputted by the participants during the hybrid closed-loop arm.

The number of prandial boluses (Table 4) delivered was 2.8 and 4.7 on average in the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U faster aspart and pramlintide closed-loop interventions in comparison to 5.1 and 4.9 for the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U insulin aspart and pramlintide closed-loop interventions. These are in comparison to the 3.3 prandial boluses delivered on average in the hybrid closed-loop arm. The higher number of boluses delivered during the fully closed-loop interventions can be attributed to the system delivering micro boluses upon meal detection to avoid erroneous meal detection and over administration of insulin leading to hypoglycemia. Despite the increased bolus delivery, total insulin delivered during the intervention period was numerically lower in all fully closed-loop interventions.

The number of hypoglycemia treatments (Table 4) varied across intervention arms compared to the hybrid closed-loop with an average of 1.2 treatments. During the fully closed-loop faster aspart and pramlintide interventions there were on average 0.58 (p=0.45) and 0.92 (p=0.89) at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively, compared to on average 1 (p=1.0) and 0.3 (p=0.88) on the insulin aspart and pramlintide closed loop at the 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U ratios, respectively. Participants were instructed to correct their hypoglycemia according to their usual practice to emulate outpatient conditions.

Two adverse gastrointestinal events were reported during the study. Two participants experienced mild nausea, one of whom experienced a concurrent incident of vomiting. Both instances of nausea occurred during the run-in period preceding their aspart and pramlintide

46

interventions at the 10 μ g/U. The resolution of the mild nausea was within a few hours for the first patient and upon completion of the intervention for the second patient. No additional interventions were needed to achieve resolution.

Discussion

Our study compared a hybrid closed-loop system with insulin alone that required carbohydrate counting to four fully closed-loop systems with faster insulin aspart and insulin aspart with pramlintide, which did not require carbohydrate counting. We observed a comparable time in range between the hybrid closed-loop intervention and the insulin and pramlintide interventions, with no considerable increase in time below the range for the insulin and pramlintide interventions. Therefore, we have concluded that these results support our plan to conduct larger, outpatient studies.

From our results, faster insulin aspart seemed to result in less hypoglycemia (<3.9 mmol/L) compared to insulin aspart, which is consistent with findings from previous trials.¹³⁷ Conversely, the faster insulin aspart and the insulin aspart resulted in similar time in hyperglycemia (>10 mmol/L) across trial arms, with a potential benefit compared to the hybrid closed-loop intervention.

Currently, co-formulations of insulin and pramlintide are in development, which will support future research efforts investigating the use of insulin and pramlintide in closed-loop systems by allowing the use of a single pump system rather than multiple pumps, one for each of the hormones.¹²³ These co-formulations would present a major advantage as dual-pump systems present an increased disease burden and incidence of connectivity errors, namely, insulin pumps unpairing from Bluetooth connections with continuous glucose monitors.⁵ While our findings support developing insulin and pramlintide co-formulations with faster aspart and pramlintide, to

our knowledge, current co-formulations are being developed using insulin aspart. However, it is possible that further algorithmic modifications may help bridge the gap between the performance of these two insulins in fully closed-loop systems.¹²³

All four insulin and pramlintide interventions decreased total insulin and bolus insulin, while three out of four interventions reduced basal insulin compared to the hybrid closed-loop intervention. The decrease in bolus insulin doses was expected as our dosing algorithm was designed to administer smaller boluses than participants' typical mealtime bolus doses, primarily to safeguard against erroneous meal detection. This fact, in conjunction with pramlintide reducing prandial insulin needs, likely attributable to its suppression of glucagon action, explains the decrease in insulin bolus doses.¹³⁸ Of note, the insulin doses measured in this study were only measured during the intervention period, from 8:00 to 22:00. If fully closed-loop nighttime insulin data were to be included in the analysis, we would expect nighttime insulin doses to remain relatively unchanged compared to hybrid closed-loop therapy, as observed in other fully closed-loop studies. Given this, we would still expect a relative decrease in insulin doses during the fully closed-loop interventions compared to the hybrid closed-loop interventions, which are not attributable to nocturnal changes.^{139,6}

However, there are other advantages to decreasing insulin doses, as insulin usage is linked to weight gain and electrolyte imbalances.¹⁴⁰ Furthermore, subcutaneous insulin infusion is associated with pain at the injection site and lipodystrophy, which is associated with impaired insulin absorption and increased glucose variability.^{141,142} These complications may be reduced with decreased insulin administration.¹⁴²

A considerable concern with closed-loop systems is the increased risk of hypoglycemia with tight glucose control.¹⁴³ During the faster aspart and pramlintide intervention at the $10 \mu g/U$

ratio and both the aspart and pramlintide interventions, 8 μ g/U and 10 μ g/U, rates of hypoglycemia were slightly increased below <3.9 mmol/L compared to the hybrid closed-loop arm. Similar results were obtained for the time <3.0 mmol/L. These reassuring hypoglycemia results do not raise any concern for future iterations of our outpatient system. However, larger, longer studies are needed to confirm this trend.

The study's strengths included its crossover, outpatient design, and the investigation of two insulins with different pharmacodynamic profiles at two different ratios. Testing the different insulin subtypes allows us to generate data about safety and efficacy of each insulin in a fully closed-loop system and for potential future co-formulations. Testing the two different insulins at two different ratios each allowed us to investigate which ratios could be both safe and effective. Ideally, lower ratios would be used to avoid the number of pharmacological agents individuals must use, therefore minimizing side effects.

Limitations of the study include its small size, short duration and supervised setting. The short duration of the study does not represent long-term glycemic outcomes. As this was a pilot study, the population was not powered to assess the differences in glycemic outcomes between interventions statistically, therefore, no firm conclusions can be established from the data. Additionally, the short time frame does not reliably depict long-term trends. Furthermore, the supervised outpatient setting is not fully representative of real-world situations. Participants may have felt restricted in performing daily living activities that could have impacted their glycemic outcomes and the presence of study staff may have impacted their eating behaviours or the treatment of their diabetes. For example, they may have felt comfortable eating larger carbohydrate meals, missing boluses, or treating hypoglycemia when they typically would not.

This fully closed-loop insulin and pramlintide system has the potential to be successful in alleviating carbohydrate counting in the outpatient, free-living setting while maintaining glycemic control. Longer and larger studies with a powered design to detect statistically significant changes are required to confirm these results.

Tables and Figures



Table 2: Participant Recruitment Scheme

	Insulin-alone hybrid closed-loop	Faster insulin aspart and pramlintide closed-loop 8 µg/U, IQR, p-value	Faster insulin aspart and pramlintide closed-loop 10 µg/U, IQR, p-value	Insulin aspart and pramlintide closed-loop 8 µg/U, IQR, p-value	Insulin aspart and pramlintide closed-loop 10 µg/U, IQR, p-value				
Overall outcomes (n=12)									
Time spent at glucose levels (%):									
$3.9 - 10.0 \text{ mmol/L}^{\dagger}$	78.6 [65.3-92.9]	76.2 [64.6-86.9], 0.33	78.8 [68.8-86.0], 0.24	65.9 [59.9-83.6], 0.42	77.4 [72.1-82.7], 0.30				
3.9-7.8 mmol/L	51.2 [40.8-61.5]	52.4 [44.26-73.27], 0.33	54.8 [42.9-65.4], 0.41	44.6 [36.4-54.5], 0.62	44.7 [37.2-58.0], 0.36				
< 3.9 mmol/L	0 [0-2.7]	0 [0-6.3], 0.12	2.46 [0-5.4], 0.20	4.8 [0.6-14.9], 0.09	2.4 [0.3-10.1], 0.09				
< 3.0 mmol/L	0 [0-0]	0 [0-0] 0.58	0 [0-1.2] 0.42	1.28 [0-4.7], 0.34	0.6 [0-2.4], 0.35				
> 7.8 mmol/L	50.6 [39.4-60.1]	45.8 [26.9-56.4], 0.56	46.4 [30.3-53.9], 0.29	51.8 [42.0-53.4], 0.79	51.4 [39.3-60.7], 0.90				
> 10.0 mmol/L	21.4 [3.28-33.9]	19.0 [11.0-30.7], 0.24	18.8 [3.6-24.2], 0.16	23.3 [8.9-32.6], 0.35	17.9 [4.8-27.0], 0.17				
> 13.9 mmol/L	0 [0-1.2]	0 [0-16.8], 0.31	0 [0-11.0], 0.70	0 [0-17.6], 0.65	0 [0,0], 0.96				
> 16.7 mmol/	0 [0-0]	0 [0-6.0], 0.39	0 [0-1.9], 0.60	0 [0-8.0], 0.42	0 [0-0], 0.23				
Mean glucose (mmol/L)	8.2 [7.1-8.9]	7.7 [6.9-9.4]	8.0 [7.2-8.4]	7/9 [6.9-9.0]	8.2 [6.9-8.5]				
SD of glucose (mmol/L)	2.1 [1.7-2.7]	2.5 [2.1-3.4]	2.5 [2.1-3.4]	2.8 [2.4-4.3]	2.2 [1.9-2.5]				
CV of glucose (%)	27.6 [22.6-31.3]	32.6 [30.1-40.5]	33.7 [27.1-40.6]	41.6 [32.7-45.9]	28.5 [24.0-32.3]				
Basal Insulin (U/day)	16.4 [12.5-21.1]	18.3 [11.9-23.1]	13.9 [11.4-21.1]	13.0 [11.7-16.7]	15.0 [9.3-21.2]				
Bolus Insulin (U/day)	18.5 [7.8-28.1]	9.1 [1.6-14.0]	11.8 [7.3-18.9]	13.9 [6.9-24.2]	11.4 [7.3-15.4]				
Total Insulin (U/day)¶	41.6 [22.5-50.2]	25.6 [20.5-43.2]	27.1 [23.6-43.9]	28.5 [20.8-36.9]	23.3 [21.4-27.6]				

Table 3: Overall Glycemic Outcomes

*P-values are calculated by comparing each intervention to the hybrid closed-loop (control) intervention For the purpose of this study, the values collected for the day are from 8:00-22:00

** Results are reported as Median [IQR]

Table 4: Insulin Dosing Algorithm Outcomes

	Insulin-alone hybrid closed-loop	Faster insulin aspart and pramlintide closed- loop 8 µg/U	Faster insulin aspart and pramlintide closed- loop 10 µg/U	Insulin aspart and pramlintide closed-loop 8 µg/U	Insulin aspart and pramlintide closed-loop 10 µg/U			
Insulin Dosing Algorithm Outcomes								
Number of meals detected	3.3 [§]	1.4	2.3	2.7	2.3			
Number of boluses delivered	3.3	2.8	4.7	5.1	4.9			
Number of hypoglycemia treatmen	nts 1.2	0.58	0.92	1.0	0.3			
Number of hyperglycemia correction	ions 0.08	0.83	0	0	0			

[¶]For the purpose of this study, the values collected for the day are from 8:00-22:00 [§] These are not detected. They are announced by the user.

References

- 1. Gillespie KM. Type 1 diabetes: pathogenesis and prevention. CMAJ Can Med Assoc J 2006;175(2):165–70.
- 2. Warshauer JT, Bluestone JA, Anderson MS. New frontiers in the treatment of Type 1 diabetes. Cell Metab 2020;31(1):46–61.
- Management of blood glucose in adults with type 1 diabetes mellitus UpToDate [Internet]. [cited 2023 Sep 28];Available from: https://www.uptodate.com/contents/management-ofblood-glucose-in-adults-with-type-1-diabetesmellitus?search=intensive%20insulin%20therapy&source=search_result&selectedTitle=2 ~78&usage_type=default&display_rank=2
- Foster NC, Beck RW, Miller KM, et al. State of Type 1 Diabetes Management and Outcomes from the T1D Exchange in 2016-2018. Diabetes Technol Ther 2019;21(2):66– 72.
- 5. Bell KJ, Barclay AW, Petocz P, Colagiuri S, Brand-Miller JC. Efficacy of carbohydrate counting in type 1 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2014;2(2):133–40.
- Brazeau AS, Mircescu H, Desjardins K, et al. Carbohydrate counting accuracy and blood glucose variability in adults with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2013;99(1):19– 23.
- Tsoukas MA, Cohen E, Legault L, et al. Alleviating carbohydrate counting with a FiASPplus-pramlintide closed-loop delivery system (artificial pancreas): Feasibility and pilot studies. Diabetes Obes Metab 2021;23(9):2090–8.
- 8. Templer S. Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery Systems: Past, Present, and Future Directions. Front Endocrinol 2022;13:919942.
- Weinzimer SA, Steil GM, Swan KL, Dziura J, Kurtz N, Tamborlane WV. Fully Automated Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery Versus Semiautomated Hybrid Control in Pediatric Patients With Type 1 Diabetes Using an Artificial Pancreas. Diabetes Care 2008;31(5):934–9.
- 10. Cameron FM, Ly TT, Buckingham BA, et al. Closed-Loop Control Without Meal Announcement in Type 1 Diabetes. Diabetes Technol Ther 2017;19(9):527–32.
- Blauw H, Onvlee AJ, Klaassen M, van Bon AC, DeVries JH. Fully Closed Loop Glucose Control With a Bihormonal Artificial Pancreas in Adults With Type 1 Diabetes: An Outpatient, Randomized, Crossover Trial. Diabetes Care 2021;44(3):836–8.
- 12. Haidar A, Legault L, Raffray M, et al. A Randomized Crossover Trial to Compare Automated Insulin Delivery (the Artificial Pancreas) With Carbohydrate Counting or

Simplified Qualitative Meal-Size Estimation in Type 1 Diabetes. Diabetes Care 2023;46(7):1372–8.

- Petrovski G, Campbell J, Pasha M, et al. Simplified Meal Announcement Versus Precise Carbohydrate Counting in Adolescents With Type 1 Diabetes Using the MiniMed 780G Advanced Hybrid Closed Loop System: A Randomized Controlled Trial Comparing Glucose Control. Diabetes Care 2023;46(3):544–50.
- 14. Hoogwerf BJ, Doshi KB, Diab D. Pramlintide, the synthetic analogue of amylin: physiology, pathophysiology, and effects on glycemic control, body weight, and selected biomarkers of vascular risk. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2008;4(2):355–62.
- 15. A fully artificial pancreas versus a hybrid artificial pancreas for type 1 diabetes: a singlecentre, open-label, randomised controlled, crossover, non-inferiority trial - The Lancet Digital Health [Internet]. [cited 2023 Jun 30];Available from: https://www.thelancet.com/journals/landig/article/PIIS2589-7500(21)00139-4/fulltext
- 16. 6. Glycemic Targets: Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes—2021 | Diabetes Care | American Diabetes Association [Internet]. [cited 2023 Jun 29];Available from: https://diabetesjournals.org/care/article/44/Supplement_1/S73/30909/6-Glycemic-Targets-Standards-of-Medical-Care-in
- 17. Boughton CK, Hartnell S, Thabit H, et al. Hybrid closed-loop glucose control with faster insulin aspart compared with standard insulin aspart in adults with type 1 diabetes: A double-blind, multicentre, multinational, randomized, crossover study. Diabetes Obes Metab 2021;23(6):1389–96.
- 18. Andersen G, Meiffren G, Famulla S, et al. ADO09, a co-formulation of the amylin analogue pramlintide and the insulin analogue A21G, lowers postprandial blood glucose versus insulin lispro in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Obes Metab 2021;23(4):961–70.
- 19. Hay DL, Chen S, Lutz TA, Parkes DG, Roth JD. Amylin: Pharmacology, Physiology, and Clinical Potential. Pharmacol Rev 2015;67(3):564–600.
- 20. Guilhem I, Penet M, Paillard A, et al. Manual Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery Using a Saddle Point Model Predictive Control Algorithm: Results of a Crossover Randomized Overnight Study. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2017;11(5):1007–14.
- 21. Tsoukas MA, Majdpour D, Yale J-F, et al. A fully artificial pancreas versus a hybrid artificial pancreas for type 1 diabetes: a single-centre, open-label, randomised controlled, crossover, non-inferiority trial. Lancet Digit Health 2021;3(11):e723–32.
- 22. Thota S, Akbar A. Insulin [Internet]. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 [cited 2023 Jul 13]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK560688/

- Huang J, Yeung AM, Kerr D, et al. Lipohypertrophy and Insulin: An Old Dog That Needs New Tricks. Endocr Pract Off J Am Coll Endocrinol Am Assoc Clin Endocrinol 2023;29(8):670–7.
- 24. Richardson T, Kerr D. Skin-related complications of insulin therapy: epidemiology and emerging management strategies. Am J Clin Dermatol 2003;4(10):661–7.
- 25. Cryer, PE. The barrier of hypoglycemia in diabetes. Diabetes 2008;

Chapter 4: Discussion

Current commercial closed-loop systems represent significant advances in diabetes management, including improving glycemic control and reducing management burden.¹³⁰ However, active participation in the form of carbohydrate counting remains a requirement to achieve optimal glycemic control.¹³⁰

We aimed to develop a fully closed-loop insulin and pramlintide system which requires no user mealtime input, for individuals with type 1 diabetes. The dual hormone system attempts to alleviate prandial carbohydrate counting by using insulin to decrease blood glucose levels and pramlintide to delay gastric emptying and the appearance of glucose in the blood, allowing time for the insulin boluses to decrease blood glucose levels and ultimately minimize post-prandial hyperglycemia.¹³¹

4.1 Research in Context

Our lab has previously used pramlintide in hybrid closed-loop, simple meal announcement and fully closed-loop systems.^{6,5,132,133} Our earlier studies compared insulin-alone closed-loop systems to insulin and pramlintide closed-loop systems. Both systems used full carbohydrate counting and demonstrated an improvement in time in range, largely due to improved daytime glucose control.¹³² Later studies investigated pramlintide in systems which used "simple meal announcement," where users only had to input when they were eating.^{5,134} The results of our pilot study investigating the simple meal announcement system compared to a hybrid closed-loop system showed the potential to alleviate the need for carbohydrate counting without degrading glucose control.⁵ Results of the study comparing the simple meal announcement system with insulin-and-pramlintide demonstrated non-inferior glycemic control measured via time in the target range as compared to the insulin-and-placebo with simple meal

announcement system.¹³⁴ These previous studies were the rationale for the clinical trial presented in this thesis.

The final study which prompted the clinical trial presented in this thesis conducted in our lab assessed an open-label, randomized controlled, crossover, non-inferiority trial comparing⁶:

- A Fiasp plus pramlintide fully closed-loop system with no meal input
- A Fiasp-alone hybrid closed-loop system with precise carbohydrate counting

The study comprised two 24-hour interventions (22:00h to 22:00h) completed in random order by 24 adults with the two systems.⁶ The percentage of time spent in the target range was 74.3% (IQR 61.5–82.8) with the fully closed-loop system versus 78.1% (66.3–87.5) with the hybrid Fiasp-alone closed-loop system (paired difference 2.6%, 95% confidence interval -2.4 to 12.2; non-inferiority p=0.28).⁶ Delivery Overall, the Fiasp and pramlintide fully closed-loop system was not non-inferior to the hybrid closed-loop system.⁶ 14 participants experienced a hypoglycemic event with the hybrid closed-loop (58% of participants) compared to eight (33% of participants) with the fully closed-loop system, thereby observing a decreased incidence of hypoglycemic events when using the fully closed-loop system.⁶

In this trial, it was posited that the lack of non-inferiority of the fully closed-loop system relative to the Fiasp-alone hybrid closed-loop system was driven by a high cohort baseline HbA1c which is associated with imprecise carbohydrate counting and compensatory high insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios.⁶ In the study presented in this thesis, our cohort was relatively well-controlled, HbA1c 7.3 (6.3-8.4) compared to the previous study with HbA1c 8.1 (6.3-11.8).⁶ Given our well but not optimally controlled population, we observed minimal degradations in time in range with the fully closed-loop systems, both with faster aspart and aspart with pramlintide.

This glycemic data, in addition to the fact that participants' dietary patterns were unrestricted, supports the findings in the previous study.⁶ Participants were free to eat whenever they desired, however often, and whatever they desired. We noted many nutritional patterns in the study; one participant consumed a primarily lower-carb diet, while others made fresh, balanced meals multiple times daily, and some indulged in high-fat, high-sugar and/or preprepared foods. There were also notable differences in the times the meals and snacks were consumed, and the quantity of food consumed per day between participants. The variety in the diet composition and frequency/timing of food ingestion and greater diversity in the macronutrient composition of the meals increase our confidence in the ability of the fully closedloop system to work in an outpatient, free-living setting.

4.2 Barriers to Fully Closed-Loop Adoption

Commercial fully closed-loop systems for individuals with type 1 diabetes are still not available to this day. There are many barriers to adopting and implementing fully closed-loop systems and many of these vary with age and socioeconomic status, amongst other factors. ^{83,135}

Adoption of a fully closed-loop system entails, for the most part, agreeing to wear an insulin pump and a continuous glucose monitor, relinquishing control to the system and trusting it will make accurate choices, adhering to self-care tasks relevant to the given technology, and, likely in the future, taking adjunctive medications.¹³⁶ Additionally, individuals, and when appropriate, their caregivers, need to be cognitively and emotionally ready to manage the devices in the fully closed-loop systems and solve some of the many technical or technological malfunctions which can arise and be very burdensome. ⁵ The willingness and motivation to adhere to the treatment, learn the intricacies and attend follow-ups should be considered when initiating new treatment.¹³⁶

Additionally, for users to succeed at using new technologies, they must be well supported. In the Closed-Loop from Onset in Type 1 Diabetes trial also termed the CLOuD trial, participants reported that the teaching and support for individuals is initially more time-consuming with a closed-loop system compared to other insulin regimens.¹³⁷ However, they also remarked that after the initial adjustment, they expressed less of a need to contact their healthcare team compared to those on insulin pumps or injection therapy.¹³⁷ Yet, this decreased contact could also manifest in fewer opportunities to affirm their diabetes knowledge and detect psychosocial problems.¹³⁷ The participants of the Closed-Loop from Onset in Type 1 Diabetes trial essentially highlighted the importance of their local diabetes teams in having comprehensive knowledge and a deep understanding of the closed-loop systems to support them in their routine care and provide clinical guidance.¹³⁷

Lastly, an essential element to consider in adopting new technologies and medications is the cost, as high costs often dampen the widespread adoption of new technologies.¹³⁸ In fact, a study by Gillard et al. demonstrated that nationwide reimbursement of intermittently scanned continuous glucose monitor in people with type 1 diabetes results in higher treatment satisfaction, less severe hypoglycemia and less work absenteeism while maintaining quality of life and HbA1c.¹³⁸

The system that we used indeed presents a large cost barrier. Between the two continuous infusion pumps, their infusion sets, the continuous glucose monitor, and the dual hormones, insulin and pramlintide, the system is costly. However, in Quebec, where the study was conducted, insulin pumps are covered for individuals initiating continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion therapy in childhood, thereby reducing the cost for the patients.⁵⁸ Further, continuous glucose monitors are covered for the entire population and drug costs are much lower than in

other countries, especially the USA.¹³⁹ Lastly, insulin and pramlintide co-formulations and dual chamber infusion pumps are being investigated, which would decrease both the number of devices as well as the costs associated with the therapy, increasing the feasibility of implementation and adoption of our system.^{140,141}

4.3 Current Strategies to Increase Safety and Efficacy of Closed-Loop Systems

As outlined in the introduction of this thesis, autoimmune destruction of the pancreatic beta cells in type 1 diabetes decreases not only insulin production but amylin as well, in addition to having multiple systemic effects on whole body metabolism, namely in the hypothalamic-pituitary axis and glucagon secretion.¹⁴² This dysfunction serves as the rationale for the addition of glucagon and pramlintide to our closed-loop systems.

Insulin and glucagon dual-hormone systems have demonstrated a reduction in both hyperglycemia and hypoglycemia compared to usual care insulin pump therapy, both with and without meal announcement.^{143,144,145} However, apprehensions remain about using glucagon as it is a hyperglycemic agent. The trouble is that an episode of hypoglycemia can become severe and require extra carbohydrates and/or glucagon to raise blood sugar levels to prevent death and other complications.¹⁴⁶ Also, repeated incidences of hypoglycemia lead to a reduced capacity for response to hypoglycemia, known as hypoglycemia-associated autonomic failure.¹⁴⁶ Hypoglycemia-associated autonomic failure lowers the glucose threshold prior to the epinephrine surge and blunts autonomic symptom responses to subsequent hypoglycemia. This threshold change causes defective glucose counter-regulation and a lack of hypoglycemia symptoms, leading to hypoglycemia unawareness.^{146,147} This dysregulation leads to a cycle of recurrent hypoglycemia with a reduced capacity to respond to future hypoglycemia.¹⁴⁶ The aforementioned information continues to increase hesitancy surrounding glucagon use in closed-loop systems.
Another class of drugs being investigated in closed-loop systems is SGLT2i.¹⁴⁸ Pasqua et al. posit that SGLT2i can improve glycemic outcomes, optimize insulin doses, alleviate carbohydrate counting and improve metabolic outcomes while reducing complications.¹⁴⁸ Indeed, improvements in time in range have been observed when using two doses of empagliflozin, 2.5mg and 5mg.¹¹¹ The time in range was $59.0 \pm 9.0\%$ for placebo, $71.6 \pm 9.7\%$ for 2.5 mg empagliflozin, and $70.2 \pm 8.0\%$ for 5 mg empagliflozin (P < 0.0001 between 2.5 mg empagliflozin and placebo and between 5 mg empagliflozin and placebo) on hybrid closed-loop therapy.¹¹¹ However, the risk of diabetic ketoacidosis remains the largest barrier for the implementation of SGLT2i use both in type 1 diabetes and in closed-loop therapy.¹⁴⁸ Pramlintide does not suffer from the same risk of increased diabetic ketoacidosis or infections as SGLT2is.^{148,149}

Our lab is currently investigating the use of GLP-1 receptor agonists in a double-blinded, randomized, two-way crossover, outpatient trial. Each intervention consists of 12 weeks of dose titration of the study drug (semaglutide or placebo) and insulin. This is followed by three weeks of closed-loop therapy on the maximum tolerated dose of the study drug. The first 11 weeks will be on the participant's routine insulin pump therapy, and the last four weeks will be on the closed-loop insulin system. The primary outcome of the study investigates time in range. GLP-1 receptor agonists remain an attractive option for closed-loop therapy as they have the potential to increase time in range safely while having additional weight loss benefits, among others.¹⁰³ Their widespread use in type 1 diabetes remains to be investigated.

Recently, a new molecule has made its way into the literature; Tirzepatide.¹⁵³ Tirzepatide combines dual glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide and GLP-1 receptor agonism to exert its effects. Its safety and efficacy have been extensively studied for type 2 diabetes and

62

weight loss in the SURPASS and SURMOUNT trials, respectively.¹⁵⁰ Given these positive effects, future studies are warranted to investigate the safety and efficacy of this molecule in type 1 diabetes, particularly with the growing co-morbid obesity epidemic.

Chapter 5: Conclusion

In this thesis, we tested the efficacy of a fully closed-loop insulin and pramlintide system at controlling blood glucose levels in an outpatient supervised setting in a pilot-sized trial. We compared faster-acting insulin aspart at two ratios in a hybrid closed-loop system and a full carbohydrate counting with faster-acting insulin aspart in a fully closed-loop system requiring no carbohydrate counting. An additional interventional arm was added using insulin aspart in a fully closed-loop system requiring no carbohydrate counting. Participation in the additional interventional arm was optional.

The faster aspart alone hybrid closed loop system achieved a mean time in range (3.9-10.0 mmol/L) of 72.4% with a standard deviation of (25.2%). The faster aspart and pramlintide fully closed-loop system achieved a mean time in range of 71.9% (24.2%) at a 1U/8g ratio and 78.7% (13.8%) at a 1U/10g ratio. The aspart and pramlintide fully closed-loop system achieved a mean time in range of 70.4% (14.73%) at a 1U/8g ratio and 77.4% (11.3%) at a 1U/10g ratio. While the faster aspart and pramlintide system outperformed the aspart and pramlintide system at both ratios, the time in range for the latter was still above the recommended 70%. These results demonstrate that both insulin formulations can be viable options in fully closed-loop systems with pramlintide. These findings may therefore, help support the development of novel insulin and pramlintide co-formulations and provide justification for their use in fully closed-loop systems.

However, these data represent the collection from only 12 participants, in an outpatient supervised trial, and therefore size and circumstance limitations are present. Future longer, free-living, larger studies will need to be conducted to confirm the findings presented in this thesis and strength the evidence for the use of a dual-hormone system.

Fully closed-loop systems would eliminate carbohydrate counting and the errors associated with carbohydrate estimation and prandial bolus omissions, hopefully resulting in improved glycemic control and long-term reductions in diabetes-related complications. In addition, elimination of carbohydrate counting would eliminate the disease management burden associated with the practice, allowing the burden of diabetes to be reduced. However, many considerations must be made, and guidelines will need to be formulated before widespread implementation of fully closed-loop systems. Elements to be considered in these decisions include age of initiation, instruction on traditional techniques in case of technological failure, user/patient suitability, and cost among others. Finally, we must always remain cognisant of the limited adoption of technological solutions to treat type 1 diabetes worldwide.-Worldwide, type 1 diabetes remains largely managed by multiple daily injections for reasons, including cost and preference. When creating technological solutions, we must prioritize patient-informed approaches to have the most meaningful impact.

References

- Sapra A, Bhandari P. Diabetes [Internet]. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 [cited 2023 Jul 19]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK551501/
- Magliano DJ, Boyko EJ, IDF Diabetes Atlas 10th edition scientific committee. IDF DIABETES ATLAS [Internet]. 10th ed. Brussels: International Diabetes Federation; 2021 [cited 2024 Jul 22]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK581934/
- 3. Canada PHA of. Snapshot of Diabetes in Canada, 2023 [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2024 Jul 22];Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/diseases-conditions/snapshot-diabetes-canada-2023.html
- 4. Green A, Hede SM, Patterson CC, et al. Type 1 diabetes in 2017: global estimates of incident and prevalent cases in children and adults. Diabetologia 2021;64(12):2741–50.
- 5. Tsoukas MA, Cohen E, Legault L, et al. Alleviating carbohydrate counting with a FiASPplus-pramlintide closed-loop delivery system (artificial pancreas): Feasibility and pilot studies. Diabetes Obes Metab 2021;23(9):2090–8.
- 6. Tsoukas MA, Majdpour D, Yale J-F, et al. A fully artificial pancreas versus a hybrid artificial pancreas for type 1 diabetes: a single-centre, open-label, randomised controlled, crossover, non-inferiority trial. Lancet Digit Health 2021;3(11):e723–32.
- 7. Wilcox G. Insulin and Insulin Resistance. Clin Biochem Rev 2005;26(2):19–39.
- Nakrani MN, Wineland RH, Anjum F. Physiology, Glucose Metabolism [Internet]. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 [cited 2023 Jul 19]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK560599/
- 9. Shehadeh MB, Suaifan GARY, Abu-Odeh AM. Plants Secondary Metabolites as Blood Glucose-Lowering Molecules. Molecules 2021;26(14):4333.
- 10. Yoon J-W, Jun H-S. Autoimmune destruction of pancreatic beta cells. Am J Ther 2005;12(6):580–91.
- Banday MZ, Sameer AS, Nissar S. Pathophysiology of diabetes: An overview. Avicenna J Med 2020;10(4):174–88.
- 12. McGarry JD. Banting Lecture 2001: Dysregulation of Fatty Acid Metabolism in the Etiology of Type 2 Diabetes. Diabetes 2002;51(1):7–18.
- 13. DiMeglio LA, Evans-Molina C, Oram RA. Type 1 diabetes. Lancet Lond Engl 2018;391(10138):2449–62.
- 14. Galicia-Garcia U, Benito-Vicente A, Jebari S, et al. Pathophysiology of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. Int J Mol Sci 2020;21(17):6275.

- 15. Noble JA, Valdes AM. Genetics of the HLA Region in the Prediction of Type 1 Diabetes. Curr Diab Rep 2011;11(6):533–42.
- 16. Echeverri AF, Tobón GJ. Autoimmune diabetes mellitus (Type 1A) [Internet]. In: Autoimmunity: From Bench to Bedside [Internet]. El Rosario University Press; 2013 [cited 2023 Jul 19]. p. Chapter 29.Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK459476/
- 17. Knip M, Simell O. Environmental Triggers of Type 1 Diabetes. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 2012;2(7):a007690.
- 18. Brinkman AK. Management of Type 1 Diabetes PubMed. Nurs Clin North Am 2017;52:499–511.
- Tillotson CV, Bowden SA, Boktor SW. Pediatric Type 2 Diabetes [Internet]. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 [cited 2023 Jul 20]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK431046/
- Dabelea D, Rewers A, Stafford JM, et al. Trends in the Prevalence of Ketoacidosis at Diabetes Diagnosis: The SEARCH for Diabetes in Youth Study. Pediatrics 2014;133(4):e938–45.
- Chiasson J-L, Aris-Jilwan N, Bélanger R, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of diabetic ketoacidosis and the hyperglycemic hyperosmolar state. CMAJ Can Med Assoc J 2003;168(7):859–66.
- 22. Guillermo E Umpierrez, Abbas E Kitabchi. Diabetic ketoacidosis: risk factors and management strategies PubMed. Treat Endocrinol 2003;2(2):95–108.
- 23. Moini J. Chapter 3 Pathophysiology of Diabetes [Internet]. In: Moini J, editor. Epidemiology of Diabetes. Elsevier; 2019 [cited 2023 Mar 4]. p. 25–43.Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780128168646000031
- 24. Cryer PE. Hypoglycemia in Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2010;39(3):641–54.
- 25. Mathew P, Thoppil D. Hypoglycemia [Internet]. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2024 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK534841/
- 26. Melendez-Ramirez LY, Richards RJ, Cefalu WT. Complications of Type 1 Diabetes. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2010;39(3):625–40.
- 27. Fowler MJ. Microvascular and Macrovascular Complications of Diabetes. Clin Diabetes 2008;26(2):77–82.

- 28. The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial Research Group. The Effect of Intensive Treatment of Diabetes on the Development and Progression of Long-Term Complications in Insulin-Dependent Diabetes Mellitus | NEJM. Sept 30 1993 329(14):977–86.
- 29. Deshpande AD, Harris-Hayes M, Schootman M. Epidemiology of Diabetes and Diabetes-Related Complications. Phys Ther 2008;88(11):1254–64.
- 30. Eyth E, Naik R. Hemoglobin A1C [Internet]. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 [cited 2023 Oct 3]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK549816/
- 31. Lachin J, Braffett B. Diabetes Control and Complications Trial / Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2023 Sep 28];327211086 MB. Available from: https://repository.niddk.nih.gov/studies/edic
- Bellido V, Pinés-Corrales PJ, Villar-Taibo R, Ampudia-Blasco FJ. Time-in-range for monitoring glucose control: Is it time for a change? Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2021;177:108917.
- Foster NC, Beck RW, Miller KM, et al. State of Type 1 Diabetes Management and Outcomes from the T1D Exchange in 2016-2018. Diabetes Technol Ther 2019;21(2):66– 72.
- 34. Sims EK, Carr ALJ, Oram RA, DiMeglio LA, Evans-Molina C. 100 years of insulin: celebrating the past, present and future of diabetes therapy. Nat Med 2021;27(7):1154–64.
- 35. Tibaldi JM. Evolution of insulin development: focus on key parameters. Adv Ther 2012;29(7):590–619.
- 36. De Block CEM, Van Cauwenberghe J, Bochanen N, Dirinck E. Rapid-acting insulin analogues: Theory and best clinical practice in type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Obes Metab 2022;24(S1):63–74.
- 37. Renard E. Intensive insulin therapy today: "basal-bolus" using multiple daily injections or CSII? Diabetes Metab 2005;31(4 Pt 2):4S40-44S44.
- 38. Drucker DJ. Transforming type 1 diabetes: the next wave of innovation. Diabetologia 2021;64(5):1059–65.
- Gradel AKJ, Porsgaard T, Lykkesfeldt J, et al. Factors Affecting the Absorption of Subcutaneously Administered Insulin: Effect on Variability. J Diabetes Res 2018;2018:1205121.
- 40. Donnor T, Sarkar S. Insulin- Pharmacology, Therapeutic Regimens and Principles of Intensive Insulin Therapy [Internet]. In: Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Blackman MR, et al., editors. Endotext. South Dartmouth (MA): MDText.com, Inc.; 2000 [cited 2023 Sep 28]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK278938/

- 41. Wong EY, Kroon L. Ultra-Rapid-Acting Insulins: How Fast Is Really Needed? Clin Diabetes 2021;39(4):415–23.
- 42. Newsome C. Basaglar. Clin Diabetes Publ Am Diabetes Assoc 2017;35(3):181.
- 43. Rosenstock J, Bajaj HS, Janež A, et al. Once-Weekly Insulin for Type 2 Diabetes without Previous Insulin Treatment. N Engl J Med 2020;383(22):2107–16.
- 44. Drucker DJ. Advances in oral peptide therapeutics. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2020;19(4):277– 89.
- 45. Jarosinski MA, Dhayalan B, Rege N, Chatterjee D, Weiss MA. "Smart" insulin-delivery technologies and intrinsic glucose-responsive insulin analogues. Diabetologia 2021;64(5):1016–29.
- 46. Abramson A, Caffarel-Salvador E, Khang M, et al. An ingestible self-orienting system for oral delivery of macromolecules. Science 2019;363(6427):611–5.
- 47. Bell KJ, Barclay AW, Petocz P, Colagiuri S, Brand-Miller JC. Efficacy of carbohydrate counting in type 1 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2014;2(2):133–40.
- Rabasa-Lhoret R, Garon J, Langelier H, Poisson D, Chiasson JL. Effects of meal carbohydrate content on insulin requirements in type 1 diabetic patients treated intensively with the basal-bolus (ultralente-regular) insulin regimen. Diabetes Care 1999;22(5):667– 73.
- 49. Fortin A, Rabasa-Lhoret R, Roy-Fleming A, et al. Practices, perceptions and expectations for carbohydrate counting in patients with type 1 diabetes – Results from an online survey. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2017;126:214–21.
- 50. Bishop FK, Maahs DM, Spiegel G, et al. The Carbohydrate Counting in Adolescents With Type 1 Diabetes (CCAT)Study. Diabetes Spectr 2009;22(1):56–62.
- 51. Epidemiology of severe hypoglycemia in the diabetes control and complications trial. The DCCT Research Group. Am J Med 1991;90(4):450–9.
- Nathan DM. The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial/Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications Study at 30 Years: Overview. Diabetes Care 2014;37(1):9–16.
- 53. Management of blood glucose in adults with type 1 diabetes mellitus UpToDate [Internet]. [cited 2023 Sep 28];Available from: https://www.uptodate.com/contents/management-ofblood-glucose-in-adults-with-type-1-diabetesmellitus?search=intensive%20insulin%20therapy&source=search_result&selectedTitle=2 ~78&usage_type=default&display_rank=2

- 54. Mongiello LL. Insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios: An overview for nurses. Nursing2023 2023;53(4):19.
- 55. Dovc K, Battelino T. Evolution of Diabetes Technology. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2020;49(1):1–18.
- 56. Joshi M, Choudhary P. Multiple Daily Injections OR Insulin Pump Therapy: Choosing the Best Option for Your Patient—An Evidence-based Approach. Curr Diab Rep 2015;15(10):81.
- 57. Song C, Booth GL, Perkins BA, Weisman A. Impact of government-funded insulin pump programs on insulin pump use in Canada: a cross-sectional study using the National Diabetes Repository. BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care 2021;9(1):e002371.
- 58. Insulin Pump Access Program [Internet]. Gouv. Qué. [cited 2023 Dec 6];Available from: https://www.quebec.ca/en/health/health-issues/a-z/diabetes/insulin-pump-access-program
- 59. Lutz Heinemann, Oliver Schnell, Bernhard Gehr, Nanette C. Schloot, Sven W. Görgens, Christoph Görgen. Digital Diabetes Management: A Literature Review of Smart Insulin Pens. 2022 [cited 2023 Oct 3];Available from: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/epdf/10.1177/1932296820983863?src=getftr
- 60. Pozzilli P, Battelino T, Danne T, Hovorka R, Jarosz-Chobot P, Renard E. Continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion in diabetes: patient populations, safety, efficacy, and pharmacoeconomics. Diabetes Metab Res Rev 2016;32(1):21–39.
- 61. Lyons SK, Ebekozien O, Garrity A, et al. Increasing Insulin Pump Use Among 12- to 26-Year-Olds With Type 1 Diabetes: Results From the T1D Exchange Quality Improvement Collaborative. Clin Diabetes Publ Am Diabetes Assoc 2021;39(3):272–7.
- 62. Weinzimer SA, Tamborlane WV. Sensor-augmented pump therapy in type 1 diabetes. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes 2008;15(2):118.
- 63. Bergenstal RM, Tamborlane WV, Ahmann A, et al. Effectiveness of Sensor-Augmented Insulin-Pump Therapy in Type 1 Diabetes. N Engl J Med 2010;363(4):311–20.
- 64. Schönauer M, Thomas A. Sensor-augmented pump therapy on the way to artificial pancreas. Av En Diabetol 2010;26(3):143–6.
- 65. Olczuk D, Priefer R. A history of continuous glucose monitors (CGMs) in self-monitoring of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Metab Syndr Clin Res Rev 2018;12(2):181–7.
- 66. Benjamin EM. Self-Monitoring of Blood Glucose: The Basics. Clin Diabetes 2002;20(1):45–7.
- 67. Lind M, Ólafsdóttir AF, Hirsch IB, et al. Sustained Intensive Treatment and Long-term Effects on HbA1c Reduction (SILVER Study) by CGM in People With Type 1 Diabetes Treated With MDI. Diabetes Care 2021;44(1):141–9.

- 68. Battelino T, Conget I, Olsen B, et al. The use and efficacy of continuous glucose monitoring in type 1 diabetes treated with insulin pump therapy: a randomised controlled trial. Diabetologia 2012;55(12):3155–62.
- 69. Lason I, Cyganek K, Witek P, Matejko B, Malecki MT, Skupien J. Continuous glucose monitoring and insulin pump therapy in pregnant women with type 1 diabetes mellitus. Ginekol Pol 2021;92(10):675–81.
- 70. Umpierrez GE, Klonoff DC. Diabetes Technology Update: Use of Insulin Pumps and Continuous Glucose Monitoring in the Hospital. Diabetes Care 2018;41(8):1579–89.
- 71. Ware J, Hovorka R. Metabolism Clinical & Experimental Recent advances in closed-loop insulin delivery. Metabolism 2022;127:154953.
- 72. Templer S. Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery Systems: Past, Present, and Future Directions. Front Endocrinol 2022;13:919942.
- 73. Boughton CK, Hartnell S, Allen JM, Fuchs J, Hovorka R. Training and Support for Hybrid Closed-Loop Therapy. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2020;16(1):218–23.
- Messer LH, Berget C, Forlenza GP. A Clinical Guide to Advanced Diabetes Devices and Closed-Loop Systems Using the CARES Paradigm. Diabetes Technol Ther 2019;21(8):462–9.
- 75. Weiss R, Garg SK, Bode BW, et al. Hypoglycemia Reduction and Changes in Hemoglobin A1c in the ASPIRE In-Home Study. Diabetes Technol Ther 2015;17(8):542–7.
- 76. Forlenza GP, Li Z, Buckingham BA, et al. Predictive Low-Glucose Suspend Reduces Hypoglycemia in Adults, Adolescents, and Children With Type 1 Diabetes in an At-Home Randomized Crossover Study: Results of the PROLOG Trial. Diabetes Care 2018;41(10):2155–61.
- 77. Pinsker JE, Bartee A, Katz M, et al. Predictive Low-Glucose Suspend Necessitates Less Carbohydrate Supplementation to Rescue Hypoglycemia: Need to Revisit Current Hypoglycemia Treatment Guidelines. Diabetes Technol Ther 2021;23(7):512–6.
- 78. Gómez AM, Henao DC, Imitola A, et al. Efficacy and safety of sensor-augmented pump therapy (SAPT) with predictive low-glucose management in patients diagnosed with type 1 diabetes mellitus previously treated with SAPT and low glucose suspend. Endocrinol Diabetes Nutr 2018;65(8):451–7.
- 79. Mongiello LL. Insulin-to-carbohydrate ratios: An overview for nurses. Nursing2024 2023;53(4):19.
- 80. Roberts A, Fried L, Dart J, et al. Hybrid closed-loop therapy with a first-generation system increases confidence and independence in diabetes management in youth with type 1 diabetes. Diabet Med J Br Diabet Assoc 2022;39(9):e14907.

- 81. Farrington C. Psychosocial impacts of hybrid closed-loop systems in the management of diabetes: a review. Diabet Med J Br Diabet Assoc 2018;35(4):436–49.
- Kudva YC, Laffel LM, Brown SA, et al. Patient-Reported Outcomes in a Randomized Trial of Closed-Loop Control: The Pivotal International Diabetes Closed-Loop Trial. Diabetes Technol Ther 2021;23(10):673–83.
- 83. Fuchs J, Hovorka R. Benefits and Challenges of Current Closed-Loop Technologies in Children and Young People With Type 1 Diabetes. Front Pediatr 2021;9:679484.
- 84. McAuley SA, Trawley S, Vogrin S, et al. Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery Versus Sensor-Augmented Pump Therapy in Older Adults With Type 1 Diabetes (ORACL): A Randomized, Crossover Trial. Diabetes Care 2021;45(2):381–90.
- Brazeau AS, Mircescu H, Desjardins K, et al. Carbohydrate counting accuracy and blood glucose variability in adults with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2013;99(1):19– 23.
- Boughton CK, Hartnell S, Hobday N, et al. Implementation of fully closed-loop insulin delivery for inpatients with diabetes: Real-world outcomes. Diabet Med 2023;40(6):e15092.
- 87. Cameron FM, Ly TT, Buckingham BA, et al. Closed-Loop Control Without Meal Announcement in Type 1 Diabetes. Diabetes Technol Ther 2017;19(9):527–32.
- 88. Petrovski G, Campbell J, Pasha M, et al. Simplified Meal Announcement Versus Precise Carbohydrate Counting in Adolescents With Type 1 Diabetes Using the MiniMed 780G Advanced Hybrid Closed Loop System: A Randomized Controlled Trial Comparing Glucose Control. Diabetes Care 2023;46(3):544–50.
- Haidar A, Legault L, Raffray M, et al. A Randomized Crossover Trial to Compare Automated Insulin Delivery (the Artificial Pancreas) With Carbohydrate Counting or Simplified Qualitative Meal-Size Estimation in Type 1 Diabetes. Diabetes Care 2023;46(7):1372–8.
- 90. Boughton CK, Hartnell S, Lakshman R, et al. Fully Closed-Loop Glucose Control Compared With Insulin Pump Therapy With Continuous Glucose Monitoring in Adults With Type 1 Diabetes and Suboptimal Glycemic Control: A Single-Center, Randomized, Crossover Study. Diabetes Care 2023;dc230728.
- 91. Control-IQ Treatment Values [Internet]. Support. [cited 2024 Feb 12];Available from: https://support.tandemdiabetes.com/hc/en-us/articles/1500011433042-Control-IQ-Treatment-Values
- 92. Automatic Correction Bolus [Internet]. Support. [cited 2024 Feb 12];Available from: https://support.tandemdiabetes.com/hc/en-us/articles/1500011432722-Automatic-Correction-Bolus

- 93. Bassi M, Strati MF, Andreottola V, et al. To sleep or not to sleep: An Italian Control-IQuestion. Front Endocrinol 2022;13:996453.
- 94. Exercise Activity [Internet]. Support. [cited 2024 Apr 1];Available from: https://support.tandemdiabetes.com/hc/en-us/articles/1500011430822-Exercise-Activity
- 95. Beck RW, Kanapka LG, Breton MD, et al. A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Trial Outcomes for the t:slim X2 Insulin Pump with Control-IQ Technology in Youth and Adults from Age 2 to 72. Diabetes Technol Ther 2023;25(5):329–42.
- 96. Silva JD, Lepore G, Battelino T, et al. Real-World Performance of the MiniMedTM 780G System: First Report of Outcomes from 4120 Users. Diabetes Technol Ther 2022;24(2):113–9.
- 97. Carlson AL, Sherr JL, Shulman DI, et al. Safety and Glycemic Outcomes During the MiniMedTM Advanced Hybrid Closed-Loop System Pivotal Trial in Adolescents and Adults with Type 1 Diabetes. Diabetes Technol Ther 2022;24(3):178–89.
- 98. Passanisi S, Lombardo F, Mameli C, et al. Safety, Metabolic and Psychological Outcomes of Medtronic MiniMed 780GTM in Children, Adolescents and Young Adults: A Systematic Review. Diabetes Ther Res Treat Educ Diabetes Relat Disord 2024;15(2):343–65.
- 99. Lane K, Freeby M. Adjunctive therapies in type 1 diabetes mellitus. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes 2021;28(1):8.
- 100. Livingstone R, Boyle JG, Petrie JR. A new perspective on metformin therapy in type 1 diabetes. Diabetologia 2017;60(9):1594–600.
- 101. Rena G, Hardie DG, Pearson ER. The mechanisms of action of metformin. Diabetologia 2017;60(9):1577–85.
- 102. Gebregergish SB, Hashim M, Heeg B, Wilke T, Rauland M, Hostalek U. The costeffectiveness of metformin in pre-diabetics: a systematic literature review of health economic evaluations. Expert Rev Pharmacoecon Outcomes Res 2020;20(2):207–19.
- 103. Kobayati A, Haidar A, Tsoukas MA. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists as adjunctive treatment for type 1 diabetes: Renewed opportunities through tailored approaches? Diabetes Obes Metab 2022;24(5):769–87.
- 104. Dandona P, Chaudhuri A, Ghanim H. Semaglutide in Early Type 1 Diabetes. N Engl J Med 2023;389(10):958–9.
- 105. Dejgaard TF, von Scholten BJ, Christiansen E, et al. Efficacy and safety of liraglutide in type 1 diabetes by baseline characteristics in the ADJUNCT ONE and ADJUNCT TWO randomized controlled trials. Diabetes Obes Metab 2021;23(12):2752–62.
- 106. Study Details | Type 1 Diabetes Impacts of Semaglutide on Cardiovascular Outcomes | ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. [cited 2023 Oct 3];Available from:

https://clinicaltrials.gov/study/NCT05819138?cond=Type%201%20Diabetes&intr=Semag lutide&rank=1

- 107. Study Details | ADJUnct Semaglutide Treatment in Type 1 Diabetes | ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. [cited 2023 Oct 3];Available from: https://clinicaltrials.gov/study/NCT05537233?cond=Type%201%20Diabetes&intr=Semag lutide&rank=3
- 108. Study Details | Trial of Semaglutide for Diabetic Kidney Disease in Type 1 Diabetes | ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. [cited 2023 Oct 3];Available from: https://clinicaltrials.gov/study/NCT05822609?cond=Type%201%20Diabetes&intr=Semag lutide&rank=6
- 109. Hsia DS, Grove O, Cefalu WT. An Update on SGLT2 Inhibitors for the Treatment of Diabetes Mellitus. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes 2017;24(1):73–9.
- 110. Rosenstock J, Marquard J, Laffel LM, et al. Empagliflozin as Adjunctive to Insulin Therapy in Type 1 Diabetes: The EASE Trials. Diabetes Care 2018;41(12):2560–9.
- 111. Pasqua M-R, Jafar A, Kobayati A, Tsoukas MA, Haidar A. Low-Dose Empagliflozin as Adjunct to Hybrid Closed-Loop Insulin Therapy in Adults With Suboptimally Controlled Type 1 Diabetes: A Randomized Crossover Controlled Trial. Diabetes Care 2023;46(1):165–72.
- 112. Padda IS, Mahtani AU, Parmar M. Sodium-Glucose Transport Protein 2 (SGLT2) Inhibitors [Internet]. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 [cited 2023 Oct 4]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK576405/
- 113. The EMPA-KIDNEY Collaborative Group. Empagliflozin in Patients with Chronic Kidney Disease | NEJM. 2022;388(2):117–27.
- 114. Anker SD, Butler J, Filippatos G, et al. Empagliflozin in Heart Failure with a Preserved Ejection Fraction. N Engl J Med 2021;385(16):1451–61.
- 115. Riddle MC. Rediscovery of the Second β-Cell Hormone: Co-replacement With Pramlintide and Insulin in Type 1 Diabetes. Diabetes Care 2020;43(3):518–21.
- 116. Van der Schueren B, Ellis D, Faradji RN, Al-Ozairi E, Rosen J, Mathieu C. Obesity in people living with type 1 diabetes. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2021;9(11):776–85.
- 117. Buse JB, Weyer C, Maggs DG. Amylin Replacement With Pramlintide in Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes: A Physiological Approach to Overcome Barriers With Insulin Therapy. Clin Diabetes 2002;20(3):137–44.
- 118. McQueen J. Pramlintide acetate. Am J Health-Syst Pharm AJHP Off J Am Soc Health-Syst Pharm 2005;62(22):2363–72.

- 119. Ratain MJ, William K. Plunkett J. Principles of Pharmacokinetics [Internet]. In: Holland-Frei Cancer Medicine. 6th edition. BC Decker; 2003 [cited 2024 Apr 1]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK12815/
- 120. Whitehouse F, Kruger DF, Fineman M, et al. A randomized study and open-label extension evaluating the long-term efficacy of pramlintide as an adjunct to insulin therapy in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Care 2002;25(4):724–30.
- 121. Gounden V, Ngu M, Anastasopoulou C, Jialal I. Fructosamine [Internet]. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2024 [cited 2024 Feb 10]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK470185/
- 122. Childs BP. Pramlintide Use in Type 1 Diabetes Resulting in Less Hypoglycemia. Diabetes Spectr 2006;19(1):50–2.
- 123. Andersen G, Meiffren G, Famulla S, et al. ADO09, a co-formulation of the amylin analogue pramlintide and the insulin analogue A21G, lowers postprandial blood glucose versus insulin lispro in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Obes Metab 2021;23(4):961–70.
- 124. Riddell MC, Gallen IW, Smart CE, et al. Exercise management in type 1 diabetes: a consensus statement. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2017;5(5):377–90.
- 125. Colberg SR, Sigal RJ, Yardley JE, et al. Physical Activity/Exercise and Diabetes: A Position Statement of the American Diabetes Association. Diabetes Care 2016;39(11):2065–79.
- 126. Riddell MC, Gallen IW, Smart CE, et al. Exercise management in type 1 diabetes: a consensus statement. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2017;5(5):377–90.
- 127. Matthew Campbell, Anwar Alobaid, Mark Hopkins, Paddy Dempsey, Sam Pearson, Noppadol Kietsiriroje, Rachel Churm, Ramzi Ajjan. Interrupting Prolonged Sitting with Frequent Short Bouts of Light-Intensity Activity in People with Type 1 Diabetes Improves Glycaemic Control Without Increasing Hypoglycaemia: The Sit-Less Randomized Controlled Trial. Diabetes Obes Metab 2023;25(12):3589–98.
- 128. Wong K, Raffray M, Roy-Fleming A, Blunden S, Brazeau A-S. Ketogenic Diet as a Normal Way of Eating in Adults With Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes: A Qualitative Study. Can J Diabetes 2021;45(2):137-143.e1.
- 129. Turton JL, Raab R, Rooney KB. Low-carbohydrate diets for type 1 diabetes mellitus: A systematic review. PloS One 2018;13(3):e0194987.
- 130. Ware J, Hovorka R. Closed-loop insulin delivery: update on the state of the field and emerging technologies. Expert Rev Med Devices 2022;19(11):859–75.
- 131. Matthew C. Riddle. Rediscovery of the Second β-Cell Hormone: Co-replacement With Pramlintide and Insulin in Type 1 Diabetes | Diabetes Care | American Diabetes Association. Diabetes Care 2020;43(3):518–21.

- 132. Haidar A, Tsoukas MA, Bernier-Twardy S, et al. A Novel Dual-Hormone Insulin-and-Pramlintide Artificial Pancreas for Type 1 Diabetes: A Randomized Controlled Crossover Trial. Diabetes Care 2020;43(3):597–606.
- 133. Majdpour D, Tsoukas MA, Yale J-F, et al. Fully automated artificial pancreas for adults with type 1 diabetes using multiple hormones: exploratory experiments. Can J Diabetes 2021;45(8):734–42.
- 134. Cohen E, Tsoukas MA, Legault L, et al. Simple meal announcements and pramlintide delivery versus carbohydrate counting in type 1 diabetes with automated fast-acting insulin aspart delivery: a randomised crossover trial in Montreal, Canada. Lancet Digit Health 2024;6(7):e489–99.
- 135. Messer LH, Weinzimer SA. Practical Diabetes Technology: Overcoming Barriers in the Real World. Diabetes Technol Ther 2021;23(S2):S-159.
- 136. Berget C, Messer LH, Forlenza GP. A Clinical Overview of Insulin Pump Therapy for the Management of Diabetes: Past, Present, and Future of Intensive Therapy. Diabetes Spectr Publ Am Diabetes Assoc 2019;32(3):194–204.
- 137. Kimbell B, Rankin D, Ashcroft NL, et al. What Training, Support, and Resourcing Do Health Professionals Need to Support People Using a Closed-Loop System? A Qualitative Interview Study with Health Professionals Involved in the Closed Loop from Onset in Type 1 Diabetes (CLOuD) Trial. Diabetes Technol Ther 2020;22(6):468–75.
- 138. Charleer S, De Block C, Van Huffel L, et al. Quality of Life and Glucose Control After 1 Year of Nationwide Reimbursement of Intermittently Scanned Continuous Glucose Monitoring in Adults Living With Type 1 Diabetes (FUTURE): A Prospective Observational Real-World Cohort Study. Diabetes Care 2020;43(2):389–97.
- 139. Know the conditions for coverage | Régie de l'assurance maladie du Québec (RAMQ) [Internet]. [cited 2023 Dec 6];Available from: https://www.ramq.gouv.qc.ca/en/citizens/prescription-drug-insurance/know-conditionscoverage
- 140. Maikawa CL, Chen PC, Vuong ET, et al. Ultra-Fast Insulin–Pramlintide Co-Formulation for Improved Glucose Management in Diabetic Rats. Adv Sci 2021;8(21):2101575.
- 141. Tandem Diabetes Care Announces Partnership with JDRF to Develop Novel Dual-Chamber Infusion Pump - JDRF [Internet]. [cited 2023 Dec 6];Available from: https://www.jdrf.org/press-releases/tandem-diabetes-care-announces-partnership-withjdrf-to-develop-novel-dual-chamber-infusion-pump/
- 142. Schoeller EL, Schon S, Moley KH. THE EFFECTS OF TYPE 1 DIABTES ON THE HYPOTHALAMIC, PITUITARY AND TESTES AXIS. Cell Tissue Res 2012;349(3):839–47.

- 143. Lakshman R, Boughton C, Hovorka R. The changing landscape of automated insulin delivery in the management of type 1 diabetes. Endocr Connect 2023;12(8):e230132.
- 144. El-Khatib FH, Balliro C, Hillard MA, et al. Home use of a bihormonal bionic pancreas versus insulin pump therapy in adults with type 1 diabetes: a multicentre randomised crossover trial. Lancet Lond Engl 2017;389(10067):369–80.
- 145. Blauw H, Onvlee AJ, Klaassen M, van Bon AC, DeVries JH. Fully Closed Loop Glucose Control With a Bihormonal Artificial Pancreas in Adults With Type 1 Diabetes: An Outpatient, Randomized, Crossover Trial. Diabetes Care 2021;44(3):836–8.
- 146. Wilson LM, Castle JR. Stable Liquid Glucagon: Beyond Emergency Hypoglycemia Rescue. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2018;12(4):847–53.
- 147. Physiologic response to hypoglycemia in healthy individuals and patients with diabetes mellitus - UpToDate [Internet]. [cited 2023 Dec 7];Available from: https://www.uptodate.com/contents/physiologic-response-to-hypoglycemia-in-healthyindividuals-and-patients-with-diabetes-mellitus?search=Hypoglycemiaassociated%20autonomic%20failure&source=search_result&selectedTitle=1~10&usage_t ype=default&display_rank=1#H12
- 148. Pasqua M-R, Tsoukas MA, Haidar A. Strategically Playing with Fire: SGLT Inhibitors as Possible Adjunct to Closed-Loop Insulin Therapy. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2021;15(6):1232–42.
- 149. Feingold KR. Oral and Injectable (Non-Insulin) Pharmacological Agents for the Treatment of Type 2 Diabetes [Internet]. In: Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Blackman MR, et al., editors. Endotext. South Dartmouth (MA): MDText.com, Inc.; 2000 [cited 2024 Jul 22]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK279141/
- 150. Santulli IF Fahimeh Varzideh, Roberta Avvisato, Stanislovas S Jankauskas, Pasquale Mone, Gaetano. Tirzepatide: A Systematic Update - PubMed. Int J Mol Sci [Internet] 2022 [cited 2024 Feb 14];23(23). Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36498958/
- 151. Thomas MG, Avari P, Godsland IF, Lett AM, Reddy M, Oliver N. Optimizing type 1 diabetes after multiple daily injections and capillary blood monitoring: Pump or sensor first? A meta-analysis using pooled differences in outcome measures. Diabetes Obes Metab 2021;23(11):2521–8.